VANECK VIP TRUST STATEMENT OF ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Dated May 1, 2018

VANECK VIP GLOBAL GOLD FUND - INITIAL CLASS / CLASS S

This statement of additional information ("SAI") is not a prospectus. It should be read in conjunction with the prospectuses dated May 1, 2018 (each, a "Prospectus") for the Initial Class and Class S shares of VanEck VIP Global Gold Fund (the "Fund"), as each may be revised from time to time. The audited financial statements of the Fund for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017 are hereby incorporated by reference from the Fund's Annual Report to shareholders. A copy of the Prospectuses and Annual and Semi-Annual Reports for the VanEck VIP Trust (the "Trust"), relating to the Fund, may be obtained without charge by visiting the VanEck website at vaneck.com, by calling toll-free 800.826.2333 or by writing to the Trust or Van Eck Securities Corporation, the Fund's distributor (the "Distributor"). The Trust's and the Distributor's address is 666 Third Avenue, 9th Floor, New York, New York 10017. Capitalized terms used herein that are not defined have the same meaning as in the Prospectuses, unless otherwise noted.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

GENERAL INFORMATION	
INVESTMENT POLICIES AND RISKS	
BORROWING; LEVERAGE	
COMMERCIAL PAPER	
CONVERTIBLE SECURITIES	
CYBER SECURITY	
DEBT SECURITIES	
DEPOSITARY RECEIPTS	3
DERIVATIVES	
DIRECT INVESTMENTS	4
FOREIGN SECURITIES	
FOREIGN SECURITIES - EMERGING MARKET SECURITIES	6
FOREIGN SECURITIES - FOREIGN CURRENCY TRANSACTIONS	7
ILLIQUID SECURITIES	9
INDEXED SECURITIES AND STRUCTURED NOTES	9
INVESTMENTS IN OTHER INVESTMENT COMPANIES	
OPTIONS, FUTURES, WARRANTS AND SUBSCRIPTION RIGHTS	g
PARTLY PAID SECURITIES	
REGULATORY	
REPURCHASE AGREEMENTS	13
RULE 144A AND SECTION 4(a)(2) SECURITIES	13
SECURITIES LENDING	
SHORT SALES	
SUBSIDIARY	
SWAPS	
WHEN, AS AND IF ISSUED SECURITIES	
FUNDAMENTAL INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS	
PORTFOLIO HOLDINGS DISCLOSURE	
INVESTMENT ADVISORY SERVICES	
THE DISTRIBUTOR	
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION (12B-1 PLAN)	
PORTFOLIO MANAGER COMPENSATION	
PORTFOLIO MANAGER SHARE OWNERSHIP	
OTHER ACCOUNTS MANAGED BY THE PORTFOLIO MANAGERS	
PORTFOLIO TRANSACTIONS AND BROKERAGE	
TRUSTEES AND OFFICERS	
TRUSTEE INFORMATION	
OFFICER INFORMATION	
TRUSTEE SHARE OWNERSHIP	
2017 COMPENSATION TABLE	
PRINCIPAL SHAREHOLDERS	
PROXY VOTING POLICIES AND PROCEDURES	
POTENTIAL CONFLICTS OF INTEREST	
CODE OF ETHICS	
PURCHASE OF SHARES	
VALUATION OF SHARES	
TAXES	
DESCRIPTION OF THE TRUST	
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
APPENDIX A. ADVISER'S PROXY NOTING POLICIES	
AFFERMULA A AUMOER O PROLET MOUNT POLITICIES	Δ-

STATEMENT OF ADDITIONAL INFORMATION May 1, 2018

GENERAL INFORMATION

The Trust is an open-end management investment company organized as a business trust under the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts on January 7, 1987 with the name Van Eck Investment Trust. The Trust commenced operations on September 7, 1989. On April 12, 1995, Van Eck Investment Trust changed its name to Van Eck Worldwide Insurance Trust. On May 1, 2010, Van Eck Worldwide Insurance Trust changed its name to Van Eck VIP Trust. On May 1, 2016, Van Eck VIP Trust changed its name to Van Eck VIP Trust.

The Trust currently consists of four separate series: The Fund, which currently offers Class S shares; VanEck VIP Unconstrained Emerging Markets Bond Fund, which currently offers Initial Class shares; and VanEck VIP Global Hard Assets Fund and VanEck VIP Emerging Markets Fund, both of which currently offer Initial Class and Class S shares. VanEck VIP Unconstrained Emerging Markets Bond Fund has registered Class S shares and the Fund has registered Initial Class shares, but as of the date of this SAI are not being offered. This SAI only pertains to the Fund. Shares of the other series of the Trust are offered in separate prospectuses and statements of additional information. The Board of Trustees of the Trust (the "Board") has authority, without the necessity of a shareholder vote, to create additional series or funds, each of which may issue separate classes of shares.

Van Eck Associates Corporation serves as investment adviser (the "Adviser") to the Fund. Shares of the Fund are offered only to separate accounts of various insurance companies to fund the benefits of variable life insurance and variable annuity policies.

The Fund is classified as a non-diversified fund under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (the "1940 Act").

INVESTMENT POLICIES AND RISKS

The following is additional information regarding the investment policies and strategies used by the Fund in attempting to achieve its objective, and should be read with the sections of the Fund's Prospectuses titled "Fund summary information – Principal Investment Strategies", "Fund Summary Information – Principal Risks" and "Investment Objective, Strategies, Policies, Risks and Other Information". The Fund may take temporary defensive positions in anticipation of or in an attempt to respond to adverse market, economic, political or other conditions. Such a position could have the effect of reducing any benefit the Fund may receive from a market increase. When taking a temporary defensive position, the Fund may invest all or a substantial portion of its total assets in cash or cash equivalents, government securities, short-term or medium-term fixed income securities, which may include, but not be limited to, shares of other mutual funds, U.S. Treasury bills, commercial paper or repurchase agreements. The Fund may not achieve its investment objective while it is investing defensively.

BORROWING; **LEVERAGE**

Borrowing to invest more is called "leverage." The Fund may borrow from banks provided that the amount of borrowing is no more than one third of the net assets of the Fund plus the amount of the borrowings. The Fund is required to be able to restore borrowing to its permitted level within three days, if it should increase to more than one-third of its net assets as stated above. Methods that may be used to restore borrowings in this context include selling securities, even if the sale hurts the Fund's investment performance. Leverage exaggerates the effect of rises or falls in prices of securities bought with borrowed money. Borrowing also costs money, including fees and interest. The Fund expects to borrow only through negotiated loan agreements with commercial banks or other institutional lenders.

COMMERCIAL PAPER

The Fund may invest in commercial paper that is indexed to certain specific foreign currency exchange rates. The terms of such commercial paper provide that its principal amount is adjusted upwards or downwards (but not below zero) at maturity to reflect changes in the exchange rate between two currencies while the obligation is outstanding. The Fund will purchase such commercial paper with the currency in which it is denominated and, at maturity, will receive interest and principal payments thereon in that currency, but the amount or principal payable by the issuer at maturity will change in proportion to the change (if any) in the exchange rate between two specified currencies between the date the instrument is issued and the date the instrument matures. While such commercial paper entails the risk of loss of principal, the potential for realizing gains as a result of changes in foreign currency exchange rates enables the Fund to hedge or cross-hedge against a decline in the U.S. dollar value of investments denominated in foreign currencies while providing an attractive money market rate of return.

For hedging purposes only, the Fund may invest in commercial paper with the principal amount indexed to the difference, up or down, in value between two foreign currencies. The Fund segregates asset accounts with an equivalent amount of cash, U.S. government securities or other highly liquid securities equal in value to this commercial paper. Principal may be lost, but the potential for gains in principal and interest may help the Fund cushion against the potential decline of the U.S. dollar value of foreign-denominated investments. At the same time, this commercial paper may provide an attractive money market rate of return.

CONVERTIBLE SECURITIES

The Fund may invest in securities that are convertible into common stock or other securities of the same or a different issuer or into cash within a particular period of time at a specified price or formula. Convertible securities are generally fixed income securities (but may include preferred stock) and generally rank senior to common stocks in a corporation's capital structure and, therefore, entail less risk than the corporation's common stock. The value of a convertible security is a function of its "investment value" (its value as if it did not have a conversion privilege), and its "conversion value" (the security's worth if it were to be exchanged for the underlying security, at market value, pursuant to its conversion privilege).

To the extent that a convertible security's investment value is greater than its conversion value, its price will be primarily a reflection of such investment value and its price will be likely to increase when interest rates fall and decrease when interest rates rise, as with a fixed-income security (the credit standing of the issuer and other factors may also have an effect on the convertible security's value). If the conversion value exceeds the investment value, the price of the convertible security will rise above its investment value and, in addition, will sell at some premium over its conversion value. (This premium represents the price investors are willing to pay for the privilege of purchasing a fixed-income security with a possibility of capital appreciation due to the conversion privilege.) At such times, the price of the convertible security will tend to fluctuate directly with the price of the underlying equity security. Convertible securities may be purchased by the Fund at varying price levels above their investment values and/or their conversion values in keeping with the Fund's objective.

CYBER SECURITY

The Fund and its service providers are susceptible to cyber security risks that include, among other things, theft, unauthorized monitoring, release, misuse, loss, destruction or corruption of confidential and highly restricted data; denial of service attacks; unauthorized access to relevant systems; compromises to networks or devices that the Fund and its service providers use to service the Fund's operations; and operational disruption or failures in the physical infrastructure or operating systems that support the Fund and its service providers. Cyber attacks against or security breakdowns of the Fund or its service providers may adversely impact the Fund and its shareholders, potentially resulting in, among other things, financial losses; the inability of Fund shareholders to transact business and the Fund to process transactions; the inability to calculate the Fund's NAV; violations of applicable privacy and other

laws; regulatory fines, penalties, reputational damage, reimbursement or other compensation costs; and/or additional compliance costs. The Fund may incur additional costs for cyber security risk management and remediation purposes. In addition, cyber security risks may also impact issuers of securities in which the Fund invests, which may cause the Fund's investments in such issuers to lose value. There can be no assurance that the Fund or its service providers will not suffer losses relating to cyber attacks or other information security breaches in the future.

DEBT SECURITIES

The Fund may invest in debt securities. The market value of debt securities generally varies in response to changes in interest rates and the financial condition of each issuer and the value of a hard asset if linked to the value of a hard asset. Debt securities with similar maturities may have different yields, depending upon several factors, including the relative financial condition of the issuers. Investment grade means a rating of Baa3 or better by Moody's or BBB- or better by S&P, or of comparable quality in the judgment of the Adviser or if no rating has been given by either service. Many securities of foreign issuers are not rated by these services. Therefore, the selection of such issuers depends to a large extent on the credit analysis performed by the Adviser. During periods of declining interest rates, the value of debt securities generally increases. Conversely, during periods of rising interest rates, the value of such securities generally declines. These changes in market value will be reflected in the Fund's net asset value. Debt securities with similar maturities may have different yields, depending upon several factors, including the relative financial condition of the issuers. For example, higher yields are generally available from securities in the lower rating categories of S&P or Moody's.

However, the values of lower-rated securities generally fluctuate more than those of high-grade securities. Many securities of foreign issuers are not rated by these services. Therefore the selection of such issuers depends to a large extent on the credit analysis performed by the Adviser.

New issues of certain debt securities are often offered on a when-issued basis. That is, the payment obligation and the interest rate are fixed at the time the buyer enters into the commitment, but delivery and payment for the securities normally take place after the date of the commitment to purchase. The value of when-issued securities may vary prior to and after delivery depending on market conditions and changes in interest rate levels. However, the Fund does not accrue any income on these securities prior to delivery. The Fund will maintain in a segregated account with its Custodian an amount of cash or high quality securities equal (on a daily marked-to-market basis) to the amount of its commitment to purchase the when-issued securities. The Fund may also invest in low rated or unrated debt securities. Low rated debt securities present a significantly greater risk of default than do higher rated securities, in times of poor business or economic conditions, the Fund may lose interest and/or principal on such securities.

The Fund may also invest in various money market securities for cash management purposes or when assuming a temporary defensive position. Money market securities may include commercial paper, bankers' acceptances, bank obligations, corporate debt securities, certificates of deposit, U.S. government securities and obligations of savings institutions.

DEPOSITARY RECEIPTS

The Fund may invest in Depositary Receipts, which represent an ownership interest in securities of foreign companies (an "underlying issuer") that are deposited with a depositary. Depositary Receipts are not necessarily denominated in the same currency as the underlying securities. Depositary Receipts include American Depositary Receipts ("ADRs"), Global Depositary Receipts ("GDRs") and other types of Depositary Receipts (which, together with ADRs and GDRs, are hereinafter collectively referred to as "Depositary Receipts"). ADRs are dollar-denominated Depositary Receipts typically issued by a U.S. financial institution which evidence an ownership interest in a security or pool of securities issued by a foreign issuer. ADRs are listed and traded in the United States. GDRs and other types of Depositary Receipts are typically issued by foreign banks or trust companies, although they also may be issued by U.S. financial institutions, and evidence ownership interests in a security or pool of securities issued by

either a foreign or a U.S. corporation. Generally, Depositary Receipts in registered form are designed for use in the U.S. securities market and Depositary Receipts in bearer form are designed for use in securities markets outside the United States.

Depositary Receipts may be "sponsored" or "unsponsored." Sponsored Depositary Receipts are established jointly by a depositary and the underlying issuer, whereas unsponsored Depositary Receipts may be established by a depositary without participation by the underlying issuer. Holders of unsponsored Depositary Receipts generally bear all the costs associated with establishing unsponsored Depositary Receipts. In addition, the issuers of the securities underlying unsponsored Depository Receipts are not obligated to disclose material information in the United States and, therefore, there may be less information available regarding such issuers and there may not be a correlation between such information and the market value of the Depositary Receipts.

DERIVATIVES

The Fund may also use derivatives, such as futures contracts and options, forward contracts and swaps as part of various investment techniques and strategies, such as creating non-speculative "synthetic" positions (covered by segregation of liquid assets) or implementing "cross-hedging" strategies. A "synthetic" position is the duplication of a cash market transaction when deemed advantageous by the Adviser for cost, liquidity or transactional efficiency reasons. A cash market transaction is the purchase or sale of the security or other asset for cash. "Cross-hedging" involves the use of one currency to hedge against the decline in the value of another currency. The use of such instruments as described herein involves several risks. First, there can be no assurance that the prices of such instruments and the hedge security or the cash market position will move as anticipated. If prices do not move as anticipated, the Fund may incur a loss on its investment, may not achieve the hedging protection it anticipated and/or may incur a loss greater than if it had entered into a cash market position. Second, investments in such instruments may reduce the gains which would otherwise be realized from the sale of the underlying securities or assets which are being hedged. Third, positions in such instruments can be closed out only on an exchange that provides a market for those instruments. There can be no assurance that such a market will exist for a particular derivative. If the Fund cannot close out an exchange traded derivative which it holds, it would have to perform its contract obligation or exercise its option to realize any profit and would incur transaction cost on the sale of the underlying assets. In addition, the use of derivative instruments involves the risk that a loss may be sustained as a result of the failure of the counterparty to the derivatives contract to make required payments or otherwise comply with the contract's terms.

When the Fund intends to acquire securities (or gold bullion or coins as the case may be) for its portfolio, it may use derivatives as a means of fixing the price of the security (or gold) it intends to purchase at the exercise price or contract price depending on the derivative. An increase in the acquisition cost would be offset, in whole or part, by a gain on the derivative. Options and futures contracts requiring delivery of a security may also be useful to the Fund in purchasing a large block of securities that would be more difficult to acquire by direct market purchases. If the Fund holds a call option rather than the underlying security itself, the Fund is partially protected from any unexpected decline in the market price of the underlying security and in such event could allow the call option to expire, incurring a loss only to the extent of the premium paid for the option. Using a futures contract would not offer such partial protection against market declines and the Fund would experience a loss as if it had owned the underlying security.

DIRECT INVESTMENTS

The Fund may invest up to 10% of its total assets in direct investments. Direct investments include (i) the private purchase from an enterprise of an equity interest in the enterprise in the form of shares of common stock or equity interests in trusts, partnerships, joint ventures or similar enterprises, and (ii) the purchase of such an equity interest in an enterprise from a principal investor in the enterprise. In each case the Fund will, at the time of making an investment, enter into a shareholder or similar agreement with the enterprise and one or more other holders of equity interests in the enterprise. The Adviser anticipates that this agreement may, in appropriate circumstances, provide the Fund with the

ability to appoint a representative to the board of directors or similar body of the enterprise and provide for the eventual disposition of the Fund's investment in the enterprise. Such a representative of the Fund will be expected to provide the Fund with the ability to monitor its investment and protect its rights in the investment, and will not be appointed for the purpose of exercising management or control of the enterprise.

Certain of the Fund's direct investments will include investments in smaller, less seasoned companies. These companies may have limited product lines, markets or financial resources, or they may be dependent on a limited management group. The Fund does not anticipate making direct investments in start-up operations, although it is expected that in some cases the Fund's direct investments will fund new operations for an enterprise which itself is engaged in similar operations or is affiliated with an organization that is engaged in similar operations.

Direct investments may involve a high degree of business and financial risk that can result in substantial losses. Because of the absence of any public trading market for these investments, the Fund may take longer to liquidate these positions than would be the case for publicly traded securities. Although these securities may be resold in privately negotiated transactions, the prices on these sales could be less than those originally paid by the Fund. Furthermore, issuers whose securities are not publicly traded may not be subject to public disclosure and other investor protection requirements applicable to publicly traded securities. If such securities are required to be registered under the securities laws of one or more jurisdictions before being resold, the Fund may be required to bear the expense of the registration. Direct investments are generally considered illiquid and will be aggregated with other illiquid investments for purposes of the limitation on illiquid investments. Direct investments can be difficult to price and will be valued at fair value as determined in good faith by the Board. The pricing of direct investments may not be reflective of the price at which these assets could be liquidated.

FOREIGN SECURITIES

Foreign securities include securities issued by a foreign government, quasi-government or corporate entity, traded in foreign currencies or issued by companies with most of their business interests in foreign countries. Investors should recognize that investing in foreign securities involves certain special considerations that are not typically associated with investing in United States securities. Since investments in foreign companies will frequently involve currencies of foreign countries, and since the Fund may hold securities and funds in foreign currencies, the Fund may be affected favorably or unfavorably by changes in currency rates and in exchange control regulations, if any, and may incur costs in connection with conversions between various currencies. Most foreign stock markets, while growing in volume of trading activity, have less volume than the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE"), and securities of some foreign companies are less liquid and more volatile than securities of comparable domestic companies. Similarly, volume and liquidity in most foreign bond markets are less than in the United States, and at times volatility of price can be greater than in the United States. Fixed commissions on foreign securities exchanges are generally higher than negotiated commissions on United States exchanges, although the Fund endeavors to achieve the most favorable net results on its portfolio transactions. There is generally less government supervision and regulation of securities exchanges, brokers and listed companies in foreign countries than in the United States. In addition, with respect to certain foreign countries, there is the possibility of exchange control restrictions, expropriation or confiscatory taxation, political, economic or social instability, which could affect investments in those countries. Foreign securities such as those purchased by the Fund may be subject to foreign government taxes, higher custodian fees, higher brokerage commissions and dividend collection fees which could reduce the yield on such securities.

Trading in futures contracts traded on foreign commodity exchanges may be subject to the same or similar risks as trading in foreign securities.

FOREIGN SECURITIES - EMERGING MARKET SECURITIES

The Fund may have a substantial portion of its assets invested in emerging markets. The Adviser has broad discretion to identify countries that it considers to qualify as emerging markets. The Adviser selects emerging market countries and currencies that the Fund will invest in based on the Adviser's evaluation of economic fundamentals, legal structure, political developments and other specific factors the Adviser believes to be relevant. An instrument will qualify as an emerging market debt security if it is either (i) issued by an emerging market government, quasi-government or corporate entity (regardless of the currency in which it is denominated) or (ii) denominated in the currency of an emerging market country (regardless of the location of the issuer).

Investing in the equity and fixed income markets of developing countries involves exposure to potentially unstable governments, the risk of nationalization of businesses, restrictions on foreign ownership, prohibitions on repatriation of assets and a system of laws that may offer less protection of property rights. Emerging market economies may be based on only a few industries, may be highly vulnerable to changes in local and global trade conditions, and may suffer from extreme and volatile debt burdens or inflation rates.

The securities markets in emerging markets are substantially smaller, less liquid and more volatile than the major securities markets in the United States. A high proportion of the shares of many issuers may be held by a limited number of persons and financial institutions, which may limit the number of shares available for investment by the portfolio. Similarly, volume and liquidity in the bond markets in Asia, Eastern and Central Europe and other emerging markets are less than in the United States and, at times, price volatility can be greater than in the United States. A limited number of issuers in Asian and emerging market securities markets may represent a disproportionately large percentage of market capitalization and trading value. The limited liquidity of securities markets in these regions may also affect the Fund's ability to acquire or dispose of securities at the price and time it wishes to do so. Accordingly, during periods of rising securities prices in the more illiquid regions' securities markets, the Fund's ability to participate fully in such price increases may be limited by its investment policy of investing not more than 15% of its net assets in illiquid securities. Conversely, the inability of the Fund to dispose fully and promptly of positions in declining markets will cause the Fund's net asset values to decline as the values of the unsold positions are marked to lower prices. In addition, these securities markets are susceptible to being influenced by large investors trading significant blocks of securities. Also, stockbrokers and other intermediaries in emerging markets may not perform in the same way as their counterparts in the United States and other more developed securities markets. The prices at which the Fund may acquire investments may be affected by trading by persons with material non-public information and by securities transactions by brokers in anticipation of transactions by the Fund in particular securities.

The Russian, Eastern and Central European, Chinese and Taiwanese stock markets are undergoing a period of growth and change which may result in trading volatility and difficulties in the settlement and recording of transactions, and in interpreting and applying the relevant law and regulations.

Certain Risks of Investing in Asia-Pacific Countries. In addition to the risks of foreign investing and the risks of investing in developing markets, the developing market Asia-Pacific countries in which the Fund may invest are subject to certain additional or specific risks. The Fund may make substantial investments in Asia-Pacific countries. In many of these markets, there is a high concentration of market capitalization and trading volume in a small number of issuers representing a limited number of industries, as well as a high concentration of investors and financial intermediaries. Many of these markets also may be affected by developments with respect to more established markets in the region such as in Japan and Hong Kong. Brokers in developing market Asia-Pacific countries typically are fewer in number and less well capitalized than brokers in the United States. These factors, combined with the U.S. regulatory requirements for open-end investment companies, result in potentially fewer investment opportunities for the Fund and may have an adverse impact on the investment performance of the Fund.

Many of the developing market Asia-Pacific countries may be subject to a greater degree of economic, political and social instability than is the case in the United States and Western European countries. Such instability may result from, among other things: (i) authoritarian governments or military involvement in political and economic decision-making, including changes in government through extraconstitutional means; (ii) popular unrest associated with demands for improved political, economic and social conditions; (iii) internal insurgencies; (iv) hostile relations with neighboring countries; and (v) ethnic, religious and racial disaffection. In addition, the governments of many of such countries, such as Indonesia, have a substantial role in regulating and supervising the economy. Another risk common to most such countries is that the economy is heavily export oriented and, accordingly, is dependent upon international trade. The existence of overburdened infrastructure and obsolete financial systems also presents risks in certain countries, as do environmental problems. Certain economies also depend to a significant degree upon exports of primary commodities and, therefore, are vulnerable to changes in commodity prices that, in turn, may be affected by a variety of factors.

Governments of many developing market Asia-Pacific countries have exercised and continue to exercise substantial influence over many aspects of the private sector. In certain cases, the government owns or controls many companies, including the largest in the country. Accordingly, government actions in the future could have a significant effect on economic conditions in developing market Asia-Pacific countries, which could affect private sector companies and the Fund itself, as well as the value of securities in the Fund's portfolio. In addition, economic statistics of developing market Asia-Pacific countries may be less reliable than economic statistics of more developed nations.

FOREIGN SECURITIES - FOREIGN CURRENCY TRANSACTIONS

Under normal circumstances, consideration of the prospects for currency exchange rates will be incorporated into the long-term investment decisions made for the Fund with regard to overall diversification strategies. Although the Fund values its assets daily in terms of U.S. dollars, it does not intend physically to convert its holdings of foreign currencies into U.S. dollars on a daily basis. The Fund will do so from time to time, and investors should be aware of the costs of currency conversion. Although foreign exchange dealers do not charge a fee for conversion, they do realize a profit based on the difference (the "spread") between the prices at which they are buying and selling various currencies. Thus, a dealer may offer to sell a foreign currency to the Fund at one rate, while offering a lesser rate of exchange should the Fund desire to resell that currency to the dealer. The Fund will use forward contracts, along with futures contracts, foreign exchange swaps and put and call options (all types of derivatives) as part of its overall hedging strategy. The Fund will conduct its foreign currency exchange transactions, either on a spot (i.e., cash) basis at the spot rate prevailing in the foreign currency exchange market, or through purchasing put and call options on, or entering into futures contracts or forward contracts to purchase or sell foreign currencies. See "Options, Futures, Warrants and Subscription Rights."

Changes in currency exchange rates may affect the Fund's net asset value and performance. There can be no assurance that the Adviser will be able to anticipate currency fluctuations in exchange rates accurately. The Fund may invest in a variety of derivatives and enter into hedging transactions to attempt to moderate the effect of currency fluctuations. The Fund may purchase and sell put and call options on, or enter into futures contracts or forward contracts to purchase or sell foreign currencies. This may reduce the Fund's losses on a security when a foreign currency's value changes. Hedging against a change in the value of a foreign currency does not eliminate fluctuations in the prices of portfolio securities or prevent losses if the prices of such securities decline. Furthermore, such hedging transactions reduce or preclude the opportunity for gain if the value of the hedged currency should change relative to the other currency. Finally, when the Fund uses options and futures in anticipation of the purchase of a portfolio security to hedge against adverse movements in the security's underlying currency, but the purchase of such security is subsequently deemed undesirable, the Fund may incur a gain or loss on the option or futures contract.

The Fund may enter into forward contracts to duplicate a cash market transaction. The Fund will not purchase or sell foreign currency as an investment. See also "Options, Futures, Warrants and

Subscription Rights". The Fund may (but is not required to) engage in these transactions in order to protect against uncertainty in the level of future foreign exchange rates in the purchase and sale of securities. The Fund may also use foreign currency options and foreign currency forward contracts to increase exposure to a foreign currency or to shift exposure to foreign currency fluctuations from one country to another. Suitable currency hedging transactions may not be available in all circumstances and the Adviser may decide not to use hedging transactions that are available.

A forward foreign currency exchange contract, like a futures contract, involves an obligation to purchase or sell a specific amount of currency at a future date, which may be any fixed number of days from the date of the contract agreed upon by the parties, at a price set at the time of the contract. These contracts may be bought or sold to protect the Fund against a possible loss resulting from an adverse change in the relationship between a foreign currency and another currency (e.g., the U.S. dollar) or to increase exposure to a particular foreign currency. Although forwards are intended to minimize the risk of loss due to a decline in the value of the hedged currencies, at the same time, they tend to limit any potential gain which might result should the value of such currencies increase. Unlike foreign currency futures contracts which are standardized exchange-traded contracts, forward currency contracts are usually traded in the interbank market conducted directly between currency traders (usually large commercial banks) and their customers. A forward contract generally has no deposit requirement, and no commissions are charged at any stage for such trades.

The forecasting of currency market movement is extremely difficult, and whether any hedging strategy will be successful is highly uncertain. Moreover, it is impossible to forecast with precision the market value of portfolio securities at the expiration of a foreign currency forward contract. Accordingly, the Fund may be required to buy or sell additional currency on the spot market (and bear the expense of such transaction) if the Adviser's predictions regarding the movement of foreign currency or securities markets prove inaccurate. In addition, the use of cross-hedging transactions may involve special risks, and may leave the Fund in a less advantageous position than if such a hedge had not been established.

The Adviser will not commit the Fund, at time of purchase, to deliver under forward contracts an amount of foreign currency in excess of the value of the Fund's portfolio securities or other assets or obligations denominated in that currency. The Fund's Custodian will place the securities being hedged, cash, U.S. government securities or debt or equity securities into a segregated account of the Fund in an amount equal to the value of the Fund's total assets committed to the consummation of forward foreign currency contracts to ensure that the Fund is not leveraged beyond applicable limits. If the value of the securities placed in the segregated account declines, additional cash or securities will be placed in the account on a daily basis so that the value of the account will equal the amount of the Fund's commitments with respect to such contracts. At the maturity of a forward contract, the Fund may either sell the portfolio security and make delivery of the foreign currency, or it may retain the security and terminate its contractual obligation to deliver the foreign currency prior to maturity by purchasing an "offsetting" contract with the same currency trader, obligating it to purchase, on the same maturity date, the same amount of the foreign currency. There can be no assurance, however, that the Fund will be able to effect such a closing purchase transaction.

It is impossible to forecast the market value of a particular portfolio security at the expiration of the contract. Accordingly, if a decision is made to sell the security and make delivery of the foreign currency it may be necessary for the Fund to purchase additional foreign currency on the spot market (and bear the expense of such purchase) if the market value of the security is less than the amount of foreign currency that the Fund is obligated to deliver.

If the Fund retains the portfolio security and engages in an offsetting transaction, the Fund will incur a gain or a loss to the extent that there has been movement in forward contract prices. Additionally, although such contracts tend to minimize the risk of loss due to a decline in the value of the hedged currency, at the same time, they tend to limit any potential gain which might result should the value of such currency increase.

ILLIQUID SECURITIES

The Fund will not invest in securities which are "illiquid" securities if the result is that more than 15% of the Fund's net assets would be invested in such securities (the "15% Limit"). If the 15% Limit is adhered to at the time of investment, a later increase or decrease in percentage resulting from a change in value of portfolio securities or amount of net assets will not be considered a violation of the 15% Limit.

INDEXED SECURITIES AND STRUCTURED NOTES

The Fund may invest in indexed securities, *i.e.*, structured notes securities and index options, whose value is linked to one or more currencies, interest rates, commodities, or financial or commodity indices. An indexed security enables the investor to purchase a note whose coupon and/or principal redemption is linked to the performance of an underlying asset. Indexed securities may be positively or negatively indexed (*i.e.*, their value may increase or decrease if the underlying instrument appreciates). Indexed securities may have return characteristics similar to direct investments in the underlying instrument or to one or more options on the underlying instrument. Indexed securities may be more volatile than the underlying instrument itself, and present many of the same risks as investing in futures and options. Indexed securities are also subject to credit risks associated with the issuer of the security with respect to both principal and interest. Only securities linked to one or more non-agriculture commodities or commodity indices will be considered a hard asset security.

Indexed securities may be publicly traded or may be two-party contracts (such two-party agreements are referred to hereafter collectively as structured notes). When the Fund purchases a structured note, it will make a payment of principal to the counterparty. Some structured notes have a guaranteed repayment of principal while others place a portion (or all) of the principal at risk. The Fund will purchase structured notes only from counterparties rated investment grade by S&P, Moody's or another nationally recognized statistical rating organization. The Adviser will monitor the liquidity of structured notes under the supervision of the Board. Notes determined to be illiquid will be aggregated with other illiquid securities and will be subject to the Fund's limitations on illiquid securities.

INVESTMENTS IN OTHER INVESTMENT COMPANIES

The Fund may invest up to 20% of its net assets in securities issued by other investment companies (excluding money market funds), including open end and closed end funds and exchange traded funds ("ETFs"), subject to the limitations under the 1940 Act. The Fund's investments in money market funds are not subject to this limitation. The Fund may invest in investment companies which are sponsored or advised by the Adviser and/or its affiliates (each, a "VanEck Investment Company"). However, in no event will the Fund invest more than 5% of its net assets in any single VanEck Investment Company.

The Fund's investment in another investment company may subject the Fund indirectly to the underlying risks of the investment company. The Fund also will bear its share of the underlying investment company's fees and expenses, which are in addition to the Fund's own fees and expenses. Shares of closed-end funds and ETFs may trade at prices that reflect a premium above or a discount below the investment company's net asset value, which may be substantial in the case of closed-end funds. If investment company securities are purchased at a premium to net asset value, the premium may not exist when those securities are sold and the Fund could incur a loss.

OPTIONS, FUTURES, WARRANTS AND SUBSCRIPTION RIGHTS

Options Transactions. The Fund may purchase and sell (write) exchange-traded and over-the-counter ("OTC") call and put options on domestic and foreign securities, foreign currencies, stock and bond indices and financial futures contracts.

Purchasing Call and Put Options. The Fund may invest up to 5% of its total assets in premiums on call and put options. The purchase of a call option would enable the Fund, in return for the premium paid, to lock in a purchase price for a security or currency during the term of the option. The purchase of a put option would enable the Fund, in return for a premium paid, to lock in a price at which it may sell a security or currency during the term of the option. OTC options are purchased from or sold (written) to dealers or financial institutions which have entered into direct agreements with the Fund. With OTC options, such variables as expiration date, exercise price and premium will be agreed upon between the Fund and the transacting dealer.

The principal factors affecting the market value of a put or a call option include supply and demand, interest rates, the current market price of the underlying security or index in relation to the exercise price of the option, the volatility of the underlying security or index, and the time remaining until the expiration date. Accordingly, the successful use of options depends on the ability of the Adviser to forecast correctly interest rates, currency exchange rates and/or market movements.

When the Fund sells put or call options it has previously purchased, the Fund may realize a net gain or loss, depending on whether the amount realized on the sale is more or less than the premium and other transaction costs paid on the put or call option which is sold. There is no assurance that a liquid secondary market will exist for options, particularly in the case of OTC options. In the event of the bankruptcy of a broker through which the Fund engages in transactions in options, such Fund could experience delays and/or losses in liquidating open positions purchased or sold through the broker and/or incur a loss of all or part of its margin deposits with the broker. In the case of OTC options, if the transacting dealer fails to make or take delivery of the securities underlying an option it has written, in accordance with the terms of that option, due to insolvency or otherwise, the Fund would lose the premium paid for the option as well as any anticipated benefit of the transaction. If trading were suspended in an option purchased by the Fund, the Fund would not be able to close out the option. If restrictions on exercise were imposed, the Fund might be unable to exercise an option it has purchased.

A call option on a foreign currency gives the purchaser of the option the right to purchase the currency at the exercise price until the option expires. A put option on a foreign currency gives the purchaser of the option the right to sell a foreign currency at the exercise price until the option expires. The markets in foreign currency options are relatively new and the Fund's ability to establish and close out positions on such options is subject to the maintenance of a liquid secondary market. Currency options traded on U.S. or other exchanges may be subject to position limits, which may limit the ability of the Fund to reduce foreign currency risk using such options.

Writing Covered Call and Put Options. The Fund may write covered call options on portfolio securities to the extent that the value of all securities with respect to which covered calls are written does not exceed 10% of the Fund's net asset value. When the Fund writes a covered call option, the Fund incurs an obligation to sell the security underlying the option to the purchaser of the call, at the option's exercise price at any time during the option period, at the purchaser's election. When the Fund writes a put option, the Fund incurs an obligation to buy the security underlying the option from the purchaser of the put, at the option's exercise price at any time during the option period, at the purchaser's election. In each case, the Fund will receive from the purchaser a "premium" (i.e., the price of the option).

The Fund may be required, at any time during the option period, to deliver the underlying security (or currency) against payment of the exercise price on any calls it has written, or to make payment of the exercise price against delivery of the underlying security (or currency) on any puts it has written. This obligation is terminated upon the expiration of the option period or at such earlier time as the writer effects a closing purchase transaction. A closing purchase transaction is accomplished by purchasing an option of the same series as the option previously written. However, once the Fund has been assigned an exercise notice, the Fund will be unable to effect a closing purchase transaction.

A call option is "covered" if the Fund owns the underlying security subject to the option or has an absolute and immediate right to acquire that security without additional cash consideration (or for additional consideration (in cash, Treasury bills or other liquid portfolio securities) held in a segregated

account on the Fund's books) upon conversion or exchange of other securities held in its portfolio. A call option is also covered if the Fund holds a call on the same security as the call written where the exercise price of the call held is (i) equal to or less than the exercise price of the call written or (ii) greater than the exercise price of the call written if the difference is maintained by the Fund in cash, Treasury bills or other liquid portfolio securities in a segregated account on the Fund's books. A put option is "covered" if the Fund maintains cash, Treasury bills or other liquid portfolio securities with a value equal to the exercise price in a segregated account on the Fund's books, or holds a put on the same security as the put written where the exercise price of the put held is equal to or greater than the exercise price of the put written.

Receipt of premiums from writing call and put options may provide the Fund with a higher level of current income than it would earn from holding the underlying securities alone, and the premium received will offset a portion of the potential loss incurred by the Fund if the securities underlying the option decline in value. However, during the option period, the Fund gives up, in return for the premium on the option, the opportunity for capital appreciation above the exercise price should the market price of the underlying security (or the value of its denominated currency) increase, but retains the risk of loss should the price of the underlying security (or the value of its denominated currency) decline.

Futures Contracts. The Fund may buy and sell financial futures contracts which may include security and interest-rate futures, stock and bond index futures contracts and foreign currency futures contracts. A futures contract is an agreement between two parties to buy and sell a security for a set price on a future date. An interest rate, commodity, foreign currency or index futures contract provides for the future sale by one party and purchase by another party of a specified quantity of a financial instrument, commodity, foreign currency or the cash value of an index at a specified price and time.

Futures contracts and options on futures contracts may be used to reduce the Fund's exposure to fluctuations in the prices of portfolio securities and may prevent losses if the prices of such securities decline. Similarly, such investments may protect the Fund against fluctuation in the value of securities in which the Fund is about to invest.

The Fund may purchase and write (sell) call and put options on futures contracts and enter into closing transactions with respect to such options to terminate an existing position. An option on a futures contract gives the purchaser the right (in return for the premium paid), and the writer the obligation, to assume a position in a futures contract (a long position if the option is a call and a short position if the option is a put) at a specified exercise price at any time during the term of the option. Upon exercise of the option, the delivery of the futures position by the writer of the option to the holder of the option is accompanied by delivery of the accumulated balance in the writer's futures margin account, which represents the amount by which the market price of the futures contract at the time of exercise exceeds (in the case of a call) or is less than (in the case of a put) the exercise price of the option contract.

Future contracts are traded on exchanges, so that, in most cases, either party can close out its position on the exchange for cash, without delivering the security or commodity. However, there is no assurance that the Fund will be able to enter into a closing transaction.

When the Fund enters into a futures contract, it is initially required to deposit an "initial margin" of cash, Treasury securities or other liquid portfolio securities ranging from approximately 2% to 5% of the contract amount. The margin deposits made are marked-to-market daily and the Fund may be required to make subsequent deposits of cash, U.S. government securities or other liquid portfolio securities, called "variation margin," which are reflective of price fluctuations in the futures contract.

The Adviser has filed with the National Futures Association a notice claiming an exclusion from the definition of the term "commodity pool operator" ("CPO") under the Commodity Exchange Act of 1936, as amended (the "CEA"), and the rules of the Commodity Futures Trading Commission ("CFTC") promulgated thereunder, with respect to the Fund's operation. Accordingly, neither the Fund nor the Adviser is subject to registration or regulation as a commodity pool or CPO.

Risks of Transactions in Futures Contracts and Related Options. There are several risks associated with the use of futures contracts and futures options as hedging techniques. A purchase or sale of a futures contract may result in losses in excess of the amount invested in the futures contract. There can be no guarantee that there will be a correlation between price movements in the hedging vehicle and in the Fund securities being hedged. In addition, there are significant differences between the securities and futures markets that could result in an imperfect correlation between the markets, causing a given hedge not to achieve its objectives. As a result, a hedge may be unsuccessful because of market behavior or unexpected interest rate trends.

Futures exchanges may limit the amount of fluctuation permitted in certain futures contract prices during a single trading day. The daily limit establishes the maximum amount that the price of a futures contract may vary either up or down from the previous day's settlement price at the end of the current trading session. Once the daily limit has been reached in a futures contract subject to the limit, no more trades may be made on that day at a price beyond that limit. The daily limit governs only price movements during a particular trading day and therefore does not limit potential losses because the limit may work to prevent the liquidation of unfavorable positions. For example, futures prices have occasionally moved to the daily limit for several consecutive trading days with little or no trading, thereby preventing prompt liquidation of positions and subjecting some holders of futures contracts to substantial losses.

There can be no assurance that a liquid market will exist at a time when the Fund seeks to close out a futures or a futures option position, and that Fund would remain obligated to meet margin requirements until the position is closed. In addition, many of the contracts discussed above are relatively new instruments without a significant trading history. As a result, there can be no assurance that an active secondary market will develop or continue to exist.

Warrants and Subscription Rights. The Fund may invest in warrants, which are instruments that permit, but do not obligate, the holder to subscribe for other securities. Subscription rights are similar to warrants, but normally have a short duration and are distributed directly by the issuer to its shareholders. Warrants and rights are not dividend-paying investments and do not have voting rights like common stock. They also do not represent any rights in the assets of the issuer. As a result, warrants and rights may be considered more speculative than direct equity investments. In addition, the value of warrants and rights do not necessarily change with the value of the underlying securities and may cease to have value if they are not exercised prior to their expiration dates.

PARTLY PAID SECURITIES

Securities paid for on an installment basis. A partly paid security trades net of outstanding installment payments—the buyer "takes over payments." The buyer's rights are typically restricted until the security is fully paid. If the value of a partly-paid security declines before the Fund finishes paying for it, the Fund will still owe the payments, but may find it hard to sell and as a result will incur a loss.

REGULATORY

Changes in the laws or regulations of the United States or the Cayman Islands, including any changes to applicable tax laws and regulations, could impair the ability of the Fund to achieve its investment objective and could increase the operating expenses of the Fund or the wholly-owned subsidiary of the Fund (the "Subsidiary"). For example, in 2012, the CFTC adopted amendments to its rules that affect the ability of certain investment advisers to registered investment companies and other entities to rely on previously available exclusions or exemptions from registration under the CEA and regulations thereunder. In addition, the CFTC or the SEC could at any time alter the regulatory requirements governing the use of commodity futures, options on commodity futures, structured notes or swap transactions by investment companies, which could result in the inability of the Fund to achieve its investment objective through its current strategies.

REPURCHASE AGREEMENTS

The Fund may enter into repurchase agreements.

Repurchase agreements, which may be viewed as a type of secured lending by the Fund, typically involve the acquisition by the Fund of debt securities from a selling financial institution such as a bank, savings and loan association or broker-dealer. The agreement provides that the Fund will sell back to the institution, and that the institution will repurchase, the underlying security serving as collateral at a specified price and at a fixed time in the future, usually not more than seven days from the date of purchase. The collateral will be marked-to-market daily to determine that the value of the collateral, as specified in the agreement, does not decrease below the purchase price plus accrued interest. If such decrease occurs, additional collateral will be requested and, when received, added to the account to maintain full collateralization. The Fund will accrue interest from the institution until the time when the repurchase is to occur. While repurchase agreements involve certain risks not associated with direct investments in debt securities, the Fund will only enter into a repurchase agreement where (i) the underlying securities are of the type which the Fund's investment policies would allow it to purchase directly, (ii) the market value of the underlying security, including accrued interest, will be at all times be egual to or exceed the value of the repurchase agreement, and (iii) payment for the underlying securities is made only upon physical delivery or evidence of book-entry transfer to the account of the custodian or a bank acting as agent.

RULE 144A AND SECTION 4(a)(2) SECURITIES

The Fund may invest in securities which are subject to restrictions on resale because they have not been registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "1933 Act"), or which are otherwise not readily marketable.

Rule 144A under the 1933 Act allows a broader institutional trading market for securities otherwise subject to restriction on resale to the general public. Rule 144A establishes a "safe harbor" from the registration requirements of the 1933 Act of resale of certain securities to qualified institutional buyers.

The Adviser will monitor the liquidity determinations of restricted securities in the Fund's holdings under the supervision of the Board. In reaching liquidity decisions, the Adviser will consider, among other things, the following factors: (1) the frequency of trades and quotes for the security; (2) the number of dealers wishing to purchase or sell the security and the number of other potential purchasers; (3) dealer undertakings to make a market in the security; and (4) the nature of the security and the nature of the marketplace trades (e.g., the time needed to dispose of the security, the method of soliciting offers and the mechanisms of the transfer).

In addition, commercial paper may be issued in reliance on the "private placement" exemption from registration afforded by Section 4(a)(2) of the 1933 Act. Such commercial paper is restricted as to disposition under the federal securities laws and, therefore, any resale of such securities must be effected in a transaction exempt from registration under the 1933 Act. Such commercial paper is normally resold to other investors through or with the assistance of the issuer or investment dealers who make a market in such securities, thus providing liquidity.

Securities eligible for resale pursuant to Rule 144A under the 1933 Act and commercial paper issued in reliance on the Section 4(a)(2) exemption under the 1940 Act may be determined to be liquid in accordance with guidelines established by the Board for purposes of complying with investment restrictions applicable to investments by the Fund in illiquid securities. To the extent such securities are determined to be illiquid, they will be aggregated with other illiquid investments for purposes of the limitation on illiquid investments.

SECURITIES LENDING

The Fund may lend securities to parties such as broker-dealers or other institutions. Securities lending allows the Fund to retain ownership of the securities loaned and, at the same time, earn additional income. The borrower provides the Fund with collateral in an amount at least equal to the value of the securities loaned. The Fund maintains the ability to obtain the right to vote or consent on proxy proposals involving material events affecting securities loaned. If the borrower defaults on its obligation to return the securities loaned because of insolvency or other reasons, the Fund could experience delays and costs in recovering the securities loaned or in gaining access to the collateral. These delays and costs could be greater for foreign securities. If the Fund is not able to recover the securities loaned, the Fund may sell the collateral and purchase a replacement investment in the market. The value of the collateral could decrease below the value of the replacement investment by the time the replacement investment is purchased. Cash received as collateral through loan transactions will generally be invested in shares of a money market fund. Investing this cash subjects that investment, as well as the securities loaned, to market appreciation or depreciation

SHORT SALES

The Fund may short sell equity securities. The Fund will establish a segregated account with respect to its short sales and maintain in the account cash not available for investment or U.S. government securities or other liquid, high-quality securities having a value equal to the difference between (i) the market value of the securities sold short at the time they were sold short and (ii) any cash, U.S. government securities or other liquid, high-quality securities required to be deposited as collateral with the broker in connection with the short sale (not including the proceeds from the short sale). The segregated account will be marked to market daily, so that (i) the amount in the segregated account plus the amount deposited with the broker as collateral equals the current market value of the securities sold short and (ii) in no event will the amount in the segregated account plus the amount deposited with the broker as collateral fall below the original value of the securities at the time they were sold short.

SUBSIDIARY

The Fund's investment in the Subsidiary is expected to provide it with exposure to the commodity markets within the limitations of Subchapter M of the Internal Revenue Code, as discussed below under "Taxation." The Subsidiary is a company organized under the laws of the Cayman Islands and is overseen by its own board of directors. The Fund is the sole shareholder of the Subsidiary, and it is not currently expected that shares of the Subsidiary will be sold or offered to other investors. It is expected that the Subsidiary will primarily invest in gold bullion, gold futures and other instruments that provide direct or indirect exposure to gold, including ETFs, and also may invest in silver, platinum and palladium bullion and futures. To the extent that the Fund invests in the Subsidiary, it may be subject to the risks associated with those instruments and other securities.

While the Subsidiary may be considered similar to investment companies, it is not registered under the 1940 Act and, unless otherwise noted in the Prospectus and this SAI, is not subject to all of the investor protections of the 1940 Act and other U.S. regulations. Changes in the laws of the United States and/or the Cayman Islands could result in the inability of the Fund and/or the Subsidiary to operate as described in the Prospectus and this SAI and could eliminate or severely limit the Fund's ability to invest in the Subsidiary which may adversely affect the Fund and its shareholders.

SWAPS

The Fund may enter into swap agreements. A swap is a derivative in the form of an agreement to exchange the return generated by one instrument for the return generated by another instrument. The payment streams are calculated by reference to a specified index and agreed upon notional amount. The term "specified index" includes currencies, fixed interest rates, prices, total return on interest rate indices, fixed income indices, stock indices and commodity indices (as well as amounts derived from arithmetic operations on these indices). For example, the Fund may agree to swap the return generated by a fixed

income index for the return generated by a second fixed income index. The currency swaps in which the Fund may enter will generally involve an agreement to pay interest streams in one currency based on a specified index in exchange for receiving interest streams denominated in another currency. Such swaps may involve initial and final exchanges that correspond to the agreed upon notional amount.

The Fund may also enter into credit default swaps, index swaps and interest rate swaps. Credit default swaps may have as reference obligations one or more securities or a basket of securities that are or are not currently held by the Fund. The protection "buyer" in a credit default contract is generally obligated to pay the protection "seller" an upfront or a periodic stream of payments over the term of the contract provided that no credit event, such as a default, on a reference obligation has occurred. If a credit event occurs, the seller generally must pay the buyer the "par value" (full notional value) of the swap in exchange for an equal face amount of deliverable obligations of the reference entity described in the swap, or the seller may be required to deliver the related net cash amount, if the swap is cash settled. Interest rate swaps involve the exchange by the Fund with another party of their respective commitments to pay or receive interest, e.g., an exchange of fixed rate payments for floating rate payments. Index swaps, also called total return swaps, involves the Fund entering into a contract with a counterparty in which the counterparty will make payments to the Fund based on the positive returns of an index, such as a corporate bond index, in return for the Fund paying to the counterparty a fixed or variable interest rate, as well as paying to the counterparty any negative returns on the index. In a sense, the Fund is purchasing exposure to an index in the amount of the notional principal in return for making interest rate payments on the notional principal. As with interest-rate swaps, the notional principal does not actually change hands at any point in the transaction. The counterparty, typically an investment bank, manages its obligations to make total return payments by maintaining an inventory of the fixed income securities that are included in the index. Cross-currency swaps are interest rate swaps in which the notional amount upon which the fixed interest rate is accrued is denominated in another currency and the notional amount upon which the floating rate is accrued is denominated in another currency. The notional amounts are typically determined based on the spot exchange rate at the inception of the trade. The swaps in which the Fund may engage also include rate caps, floors and collars under which one party pays a single or periodic fixed amount(s) (or premium), and the other party pays periodic amounts based on the movement of a specified index.

Swaps do not involve the delivery of securities, other underlying assets, or principal. Accordingly, the risk of loss with respect to swaps is limited to the net amount of payments that the Fund is contractually obligated to make. If the other party to a swap defaults, the Fund's risk of loss consists of the net amount of payments that the Fund is contractually entitled to receive. Currency swaps usually involve the delivery of the entire principal value of one designated currency in exchange for the other designated currency. Therefore, the entire principal value of a currency swap is subject to the risk that the other party to the swap will default on its contractual delivery obligations. If there is a default by the counterparty, the Fund may have contractual remedies pursuant to the agreements related to the transaction. The use of swaps is a highly specialized activity which involves investment techniques and risks different from those associated with ordinary fund securities transactions. If the Adviser is incorrect in its forecasts of market values, interest rates, and currency exchange rates, the investment performance of the Fund would be less favorable than it would have been if this investment technique were not used. Also, if a counterparty's creditworthiness declines, the value of the swap would likely decline.

WHEN, AS AND IF ISSUED SECURITIES

The Fund may purchase securities on a "when, as and if issued" basis, under which the issuance of the security depends upon the occurrence of a subsequent event, such as approval of a merger, corporate reorganization or debt restructuring. The commitment for the purchase of any such security will not be recognized by the Fund until the Adviser determines that issuance of the security is probable. At that time, the Fund will record the transaction and, in determining its net asset value, will reflect the value of the security daily. At that time, the Fund will also earmark or establish a segregated account on the Fund's books in which it will maintain cash, cash equivalents or other liquid portfolio securities equal in value to recognized commitments for such securities. The value of the Fund's commitments to purchase the securities of any one issuer, together with the value of all securities of such issuer owned by the

Fund, may not exceed 5% (2% in the case of warrants which are not listed on an exchange) of the value of the Fund's total assets at the time the initial commitment to purchase such securities is made. An increase in the percentage of the Fund assets committed to the purchase of securities on a "when, as and if issued" basis may increase the volatility of its net asset value. The Fund may also sell securities on a "when, as and if issued" basis provided that the issuance of the security will result automatically from the exchange or conversion of a security owned by the Fund at the time of sale.

FUNDAMENTAL INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS

The following investment restrictions are in addition to those described in the Prospectuses. These investment restrictions are "fundamental" and may be changed with respect to the Fund only with the approval of the holders of a majority of the Fund's "outstanding voting securities" as defined in the 1940 Act. As to any of the following investment restrictions, if a percentage restriction is adhered to at the time of investment, a later increase or decrease in percentage resulting from a change in value of portfolio securities or amount of net assets will not be considered a violation of the investment restriction. In the case of borrowing, however, the Fund will promptly take action to reduce the amount of the Fund's borrowings outstanding if, because of changes in the net asset value of the Fund due to market action, the amount of such borrowings exceeds one-third of the value of the Fund's net assets. The fundamental investment restrictions are as follows:

The Fund may not:

- 1. Borrow money, except as permitted under the 1940 Act, as amended and as interpreted or modified by regulation from time to time.
- 2. Engage in the business of underwriting securities issued by others, except to the extent that the Fund may be considered an underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933 in the disposition of restricted securities or in connection with its investments in other investment companies.
- 3. Make loans, except that the Fund may (i) lend portfolio securities, (ii) enter into repurchase agreements, (iii) purchase all or a portion of an issue of debt securities, bank loan participation interests, bank certificates of deposit, bankers' acceptances, debentures or other securities, whether or not the purchase is made upon the original issuance of the securities, and (iv) participate in an interfund lending program with other registered investment companies.
- 4. Issue senior securities, except as permitted under the 1940 Act, as amended and as interpreted or modified by regulation from time to time.
- 5. Purchase or sell real estate, except that the Fund may (i) invest in securities of issuers that invest in real estate or interests therein, (ii) invest in mortgage-related securities and other securities that are secured by real estate or interests therein, and (iii) hold and sell real estate acquired by the Fund as a result of the ownership of securities.
- 6. Purchase or sell commodities, unless acquired as a result of owning securities or other instruments, but it may purchase, sell or enter into financial options and futures, forward and spot currency contracts, swap transactions and other financial contracts or derivative instruments and may invest in securities or other instruments backed by commodities, except that the Fund may invest in gold and silver coins which are legal tender in the country of issue and gold and silver bullion, and palladium and platinum group metals bullion.
 - 7. Purchase any security if, as a result of that purchase, 25% or more of its total assets would be invested in securities of issuers having their principal business activities in the same industry, except that the Fund may invest 25% or more of its total assets in the gold-mining industry. This

limit does not apply to (i) securities issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities, or (ii) securities of other investment companies.

For purposes of Restriction 1, the 1940 Act generally permits the Fund to borrow money in amounts of up to one-third of the Fund's total assets from banks, and to borrow up to 5% of the Fund's total assets from banks or other lenders for temporary purposes. To limit the risks attendant to borrowing, the 1940 Act generally requires the Fund to maintain at all times an "asset coverage" of at least 300% of the amount of its borrowings. Asset coverage generally means the ratio that the value of a Fund's total assets, minus liabilities other than borrowings, bears to the aggregate amount of all borrowings.

For purposes of Restriction 4, "senior securities" are generally Fund obligations that have a priority over the Fund's shares with respect to the payment of dividends or the distribution of Fund assets. The 1940 Act generally prohibits a Fund from issuing senior securities, except that the Fund may borrow money in amounts of up to one-third of the Fund's total assets from banks. The Fund also may borrow an amount equal to up to 5% of the Fund's total assets from banks or other lenders for temporary purposes, and these borrowings are not considered senior securities.

For the purposes of Restriction 7, companies in different geographical locations will not be deemed to be in the same industry if the investment risks associated with the securities of such companies are substantially different. For example, although generally considered to be "interest rate-sensitive," investing in banking institutions in different countries is generally dependent upon substantially different risk factors, such as the condition and prospects of the economy in a particular country and in particular industries, and political conditions. Also, for the purposes of Restriction 7, investment companies are not considered to be part of an industry. To the extent the Fund invests its assets in underlying investment companies, 25% or more of the Fund's total assets may be indirectly exposed to a particular industry or group of related industries through its investment in one or more underlying investment companies.

PORTFOLIO HOLDINGS DISCLOSURE

The Fund has adopted policies and procedures governing the disclosure of information regarding the Fund's portfolio holdings. They are reasonably designed to prevent selective disclosure of the Fund's portfolio holdings to third parties, other than disclosures that are consistent with the best interests of the Fund's shareholders. The Board is responsible for overseeing the implementation of these policies and procedures, and will review them annually to ensure their adequacy.

These policies and procedures apply to employees of the Fund's Adviser, administrator, principal underwriter, and all other service providers to the Fund that, in the ordinary course of their activities, come into possession of information about the Fund's portfolio holdings. These policies and procedures are made available to each service provider.

The following outlines the policies and procedures adopted by the Fund regarding the disclosure of portfolio related information:

Generally, it is the policy of the Fund that no current or potential investor (or their representative), including any Fund shareholder (collectively, "Investors"), shall be provided information about the Fund's portfolio on a preferential basis in advance of the provision of that same information to other investors.

Disclosure to Investors: Portfolio holdings information for the Fund is available to all investors on the VanEck website at vaneck.com. Information regarding the Fund's top holdings and country and sector weightings, updated as of each month-end, is located on this website. Generally, this information is posted to the website within 10 business days of the end of the applicable month. The Fund may also publish a detailed list of the securities held by the Fund as of each month-end, which is generally posted to the website within 10 business days after the end of the applicable month. This information generally remains available on the website until new information is posted. The Fund reserves the right to exclude

any portion of these portfolio holdings from publication when deemed in the best interest of the Fund, and to discontinue the posting of portfolio holdings information at any time, without prior notice.

Best Interest of the Fund: Information regarding the Fund's specific security holdings, sector weightings, geographic distribution, issuer allocations and related information ("Portfolio-Related Information"), shall be disclosed to the public only (i) as required by applicable laws, rules or regulations, (ii) pursuant to the Fund's Portfolio-Related Information disclosure policies and procedures, or (iii) otherwise when the disclosure of such information is determined by the Trust's officers to be in the best interest of Fund shareholders.

Conflicts of Interest: Should a conflict of interest arise between the Fund and any of the Fund's service providers regarding the possible disclosure of Portfolio-Related Information, the Trust's officers shall resolve any conflict of interest in favor of the Fund's interest. In the event that an officer of the Fund is unable to resolve such a conflict of interest, the matter shall be referred to the Trust's Audit Committee for resolution.

Equality of Dissemination: Shareholders of the Fund shall be treated alike in terms of access to the Fund's portfolio holdings. With the exception of certain selective disclosures, noted in the paragraph below, Portfolio-Related Information, with respect to the Fund, shall not be disclosed to any Investor prior to the time the same information is disclosed publicly (*e.g.*, posted on the Fund's website). Accordingly, all Investors will have equal access to such information.

Selective Disclosure of Portfolio-Related Information in Certain Circumstances: In some instances, it may be appropriate for the Fund to selectively disclose the Fund's Portfolio-Related Information (*e.g.*, for due diligence purposes, disclosure to a newly hired adviser or sub-adviser, or disclosure to a rating agency) prior to public dissemination of such information.

Conditional Use of Selectively-Disclosed Portfolio-Related Information: To the extent practicable, each of the Trust's officers shall condition the receipt of Portfolio-Related Information upon the receiving party's written agreement to both keep such information confidential and not to trade Fund shares based on this information.

Compensation: No person, including officers of the Fund or employees of other service providers or their affiliates, shall receive any compensation in connection with the disclosure of Portfolio-Related Information. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Fund reserves the right to charge a nominal processing fee, payable to the Fund, to non-shareholders requesting Portfolio Related Information. This fee is designed to offset the Fund's costs in disseminating such information.

Source of Portfolio Related Information: All Portfolio-Related Information shall be based on information provided by the Fund's administrator(s)/accounting agent.

The Fund may provide non-public portfolio holdings information to third parties in the normal course of their performance of services to the Fund, including to the Fund's auditors; custodian; financial printers; counsel to the Fund or counsel to the Fund's independent trustees; regulatory authorities; and securities exchanges and other listing organizations. In addition, the Fund may provide non-public portfolio holdings information to data providers, fund ranking/rating services, and fair valuation services. The entities to which the Fund voluntarily discloses portfolio holdings information are required, either by explicit agreement or by virtue of their respective duties to the Fund, to maintain the confidentiality of the information disclosed.

There can be no assurance that the Fund's policies and procedures regarding selective disclosure of the Fund's portfolio holdings will protect the Fund from potential misuse of that information by individuals or entities to which it is disclosed.

The Board shall be responsible for overseeing the implementation of these policies and procedures. These policies and procedures shall be reviewed by the Board on an annual basis for their continuing appropriateness.

Additionally, the Fund shall maintain and preserve permanently in an easily accessible place a written copy of these policies and procedures. The Fund shall also maintain and preserve, for a period not less than six years (the first two years in an easily accessible place), all Portfolio-Related Information disclosed to the public.

INVESTMENT ADVISORY SERVICES

The following information supplements and should be read in conjunction with the section in the Prospectuses entitled "How the Fund is Managed – Management of the Fund."

Van Eck Associates Corporation, the Adviser, acts as investment manager to the Trust and, subject to the supervision of the Board, is responsible for the day-to-day investment management of the Fund. The Adviser is a private company with headquarters in New York and acts as adviser or subadviser to other mutual funds, ETFs, other pooled investment vehicles and separate accounts.

The Adviser serves as investment manager to the Fund pursuant to an investment advisory agreement between the Trust and the Adviser (the "Advisory Agreement"). The advisory fee paid pursuant to the Advisory Agreement is computed daily and paid monthly to the Adviser by the Fund at the annual rate of 0.75% of the first \$500 million of average daily net assets of the Fund, 0.65% of the next \$250 million of average daily net assets and 0.50% of average daily net assets in excess of \$750 million. Each class of the Fund's shares pays its proportionate share of the Fund's fee. For purposes of calculating these fees, the net assets of the Fund include the value of the Fund's interest in the Subsidiary. The Subsidiary does not pay the Adviser a fee for managing the Subsidiary's portfolio. Under the Advisory Agreement, the Adviser, subject to the supervision of the Board and in conformity with the stated investment policies of the Fund, manages the investment of the Fund's assets. The Adviser is responsible for placing purchase and sale orders and providing continuous supervision of the investment portfolio of the Fund.

In addition to providing investment advisory services, the Adviser also performs accounting and administrative services for the Fund pursuant to a written agreement. For these accounting and administrative services, a fee is calculated daily and paid monthly at an annual rate equal to 0.25% of the first \$750 million of average daily net assets, and 0.20% of average daily net assets in excess of \$750 million.

Pursuant to the Advisory Agreement, the Trust has agreed to indemnify the Adviser for certain liabilities, including certain liabilities arising under the federal securities laws, unless such loss or liability results from willful misfeasance, bad faith or gross negligence in the performance of its duties or the reckless disregard of its obligations and duties.

Management fees earned and the expenses waived or assumed by the Adviser for the Fund's last three fiscal years are as follows:

		MANAGEMENT FEES	EXPENSES WAIVED/ASSUMED BY THE ADVISER
VanEck VIP Global Gold Fund	2017	\$161,497	\$125,999
	2016	\$138,128	\$71,142
	2015	\$62,619	\$84,033

The Advisory Agreement provides that it shall be in effect for an initial two year period and shall continue in effect from year to year thereafter as long as it is approved at least annually by (1) the Board or (2) a vote of a majority of the outstanding voting securities (as defined in the 1940 Act) of the Fund, provided that in either event such continuance also is approved by a majority of the Trustees who are not "interested persons" (as defined in the 1940 Act) of the Trust by a vote cast in person at a meeting called for the purpose of voting on such approval. The Advisory Agreement is terminable without penalty, on 60 days' notice, by the Board or by a vote of the holders of a majority (as defined in the 1940 Act) of the Fund's outstanding voting securities. The Advisory Agreement is also terminable upon 60 days' notice by the Adviser and will terminate automatically in the event of its assignment (as defined in the 1940 Act).

THE DISTRIBUTOR

Shares of the Fund are offered on a continuous basis and are distributed through Securities Corporation, the Distributor, 666 Third Avenue, New York, New York 10017, a wholly owned subsidiary of the Adviser. The Board has approved a Distribution Agreement appointing the Distributor as distributor of shares of the Fund.

The Distribution Agreement provides that the Distributor will pay all fees and expenses in connection with printing and distributing prospectuses and reports for use in offering and selling shares of the Fund and preparing, printing and distributing advertising or promotional materials. The Fund will pay all fees and expenses in connection with registering and qualifying its shares under federal and state securities laws. The Distribution Agreement is reviewed and approved annually by the Board.

During the Fund's last three fiscal years, the Distributor retained no underwriting commissions on sales of shares of the Fund.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION (12B-1 PLAN)

The Fund has adopted a plan of distribution pursuant to Rule 12b-1 (the "Plan") on behalf of its Class S shares. Fees paid by the Class S shares under the Plan will be used for servicing and/or distribution expenses of the Distributor and to compensate insurance companies, brokers and dealers, and other financial institutions which sell Class S shares of the Fund, or provide servicing. The Plan is a compensation type plan. Shares of Initial Class are not subject to the expenses of the Plan.

Pursuant to the Plan, the Distributor provides the Fund, at least quarterly, with a written report of the amounts expended under the Plan, and the purpose for which such expenditures were made. The Board reviews such reports on a quarterly basis. The Plan is reapproved annually for the Fund's Class S shares by the Board, including a majority of the Trustees who are not "interested persons" of the Fund and who have no direct or indirect financial interest in the operation of the Plan.

The Plan shall continue in effect as to the Fund's Class S shares, provided such continuance is approved annually by a vote of the Board in accordance with the 1940 Act. The Plan may not be amended to increase materially the amount to be spent for the services described therein without approval of the Class S shareholders of the Fund, and all material amendments to the Plan must also be approved by the Board in the manner described above. The Plan may be terminated at any time, without payment of any penalty, by vote of a majority of the Trustees who are not "interested persons" of the Fund and who have no direct or indirect financial interest in the operation of the Plan, or by a vote of a majority of the outstanding voting securities (as defined in the 1940 Act) of the Fund's Class S shares on written notice to any other party to the Plan. The Plan will automatically terminate in the event of its assignment (as defined in the 1940 Act). So long as the Plan is in effect, the election and nomination of Trustees who are not "interested persons" of the Trust shall be committed to the discretion of the Trustees who are not "interested persons." The Board has determined that, in its judgment, there is a reasonable likelihood that the Plan will benefit the Fund and its shareholders. The Fund will preserve copies of the Plan and any agreement or report made pursuant to Rule 12b-1 under the 1940 Act, for a period of not less than six years from the date of the Plan or such agreement or report, the first two years in an easily accessible place. For additional information regarding the Plan, see the Fund's Class S Prospectus.

For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017, it is estimated that the Distributor spent the amounts received under the Plan in the following ways:

	Class S
Total 12b-1 Fees	\$53,832
Compensation to Dealer	(\$53,832)
Net 12b-1 Fees	0

PORTFOLIO MANAGER COMPENSATION

The Adviser's portfolio managers are paid a fixed base salary and a bonus. The bonus is based upon the quality of investment analysis and management of the funds for which they serve as portfolio manager. Portfolio managers who oversee accounts with significantly different fee structures are generally compensated by discretionary bonus rather than a set formula to help reduce potential conflicts of interest. At times, the Adviser and affiliates manage accounts with incentive fees.

The Adviser's portfolio managers may serve as portfolio managers to other clients. Such "Other Clients" may have investment objectives or may implement investment strategies similar to those of the Fund. When the portfolio managers implement investment strategies for Other Clients that are similar or directly contrary to the positions taken by the Fund, the prices of the Fund's securities may be negatively affected. The compensation that the Fund's portfolio managers receive for managing other client accounts may be higher than the compensation the portfolio managers receive for managing the Fund. The portfolio managers do not believe that their activities materially disadvantage the Fund. The Adviser has implemented procedures to monitor trading across funds and its Other Clients.

PORTFOLIO MANAGER SHARE OWNERSHIP

As of December 31, 2017, neither the portfolio manager nor the deputy portfolio manager owned shares of the Fund.

OTHER ACCOUNTS MANAGED BY THE PORTFOLIO MANAGERS

The following table provides the number of other accounts managed (excluding the Fund) and the total assets managed of such accounts by the Fund's portfolio manager and deputy portfolio manager within each category of accounts, as of December 31, 2017.

Name of Portfolio (Amanager/Deputy Portfolio Category of Nu		Other Accounts Managed (As of December 31, 2017)		Accounts with respect to which the advisory fee is based on the performance of the account		
		Number of Accounts	Total Assets in Accounts	Number of Accounts	Total Assets in Accounts	
	Registered investment companies	2	\$776.24 Million	0	\$0	
Joseph Foster (Portfolio Manager)	Other pooled investment vehicles	2	\$100.20 Million	0	\$0	
	Other accounts	2	\$73.25 Million	1	\$35.77 million	
	Registered investment companies	2	\$776.24 Million	0	\$0	
Imaru Casanova (Deputy Portfolio Manager)	Other pooled investment vehicles	2	100.20 Million	0	\$0	
	Other accounts	2	\$73.25 Million	1	\$35.77 million	

PORTFOLIO TRANSACTIONS AND BROKERAGE

When selecting brokers and dealers to handle the purchase and sale of portfolio securities, the Adviser looks for prompt execution of the order at a favorable price. Generally, the Adviser works with recognized dealers in these securities, except when a better price and execution of the order can be obtained elsewhere. The Fund will not deal with affiliates in principal transactions unless permitted by exemptive order or applicable rule or regulation. The Adviser owes a duty to its clients to provide best execution on trades effected.

The Adviser assumes general supervision over placing orders on behalf of the Trust for the purchase or sale of portfolio securities. If purchases or sales of portfolio securities of the Trust and one or more other investment companies or clients supervised by the Adviser are considered at or about the same time, transactions in such securities are allocated among the several investment companies and clients in a manner deemed equitable to all by the Adviser. In some cases, this procedure could have a detrimental effect on the price or volume of the security so far as the Trust is concerned. However, in other cases, it is possible that the ability to participate in volume transactions and to negotiate lower brokerage commissions will be beneficial to the Trust. The primary consideration is best execution.

The portfolio managers may deem it appropriate for one fund or account they manage to sell a security while another fund or account they manage is purchasing the same security. Under such circumstances, the portfolio managers may arrange to have the purchase and sale transactions effected directly between the funds and/or accounts ("cross transactions"). Cross transactions will be effected in accordance with procedures adopted pursuant to Rule 17a-7 under the 1940 Act.

Portfolio turnover may vary from year to year, as well as within a year. High turnover rates are likely to result in comparatively greater brokerage expenses. The overall reasonableness of brokerage commissions is evaluated by the Adviser based upon its knowledge of available information as to the general level of commissions paid by other institutional investors for comparable services.

The Adviser may cause the Fund to pay a broker-dealer who furnishes brokerage and/or research services, a commission that is in excess of the commission another broker-dealer would have received for executing the transaction, if it is determined that such commission is reasonable in relation to the value of the brokerage and/or research services as defined in Section 28(e) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, which have been provided. Such research services may include, among other things, analyses and reports concerning issuers, industries, securities, economic factors and trends and portfolio strategy. Any such research and other information provided by brokers to the Adviser is considered to be in addition to and not in lieu of services required to be performed by the Adviser under its Advisory Agreement with the Trust. The research services provided by broker-dealers can be useful to the Adviser in serving its other clients or clients of the Adviser's affiliates. The Board periodically reviews the Adviser's performance of its responsibilities in connection with the placement of portfolio transactions on behalf of the Fund. The Board also reviews the commissions paid by the Fund over representative periods of time to determine if they are reasonable in relation to the benefits to the Fund.

The aggregate amount of brokerage transactions directed to a broker during the fiscal years ended December 31, 2017 for, among other things, research services, and the commissions and concessions related to such transactions were as follows:

	Transaction Amount	Commissions and Concessions
2017	\$7,371,770	\$69
2016	\$5,988,195	\$145
2015	\$1,950,009	\$ -

The table below shows the aggregate amount of brokerage commissions paid on purchases and sales of portfolio securities by the Fund during the Fund's three most recent fiscal years ended December

31. None of such amounts were paid to brokers or dealers which furnished daily quotations to the Fund for the purpose of calculating daily per share net asset value or to brokers and dealers which sold shares of the Fund.

2017	\$38,804
2016	\$38,112
2015	\$15.765

The Adviser does not consider sales of shares of the Fund as a factor in the selection of broker-dealers to execute portfolio transactions for the Fund. The Adviser has implemented policies and procedures pursuant to Rule 12b-1(h) that are reasonably designed to prevent the consideration of the sales of fund shares when selecting broker-dealers to execute trades.

Due to the potentially high rate of turnover, the Fund may pay a greater amount in brokerage commissions than a similar size fund with a lower turnover rate. The portfolio turnover rates of the Fund may vary greatly from year to year.

TRUSTEES AND OFFICERS

LEADERSHIP STRUCTURE AND THE BOARD

The Board has general oversight responsibility with respect to the operation of the Trust and the Fund. The Board has engaged the Adviser to manage the Fund and is responsible for overseeing the Adviser and other service providers to the Trust and the Fund in accordance with the provisions of the 1940 Act and other applicable laws. The Board is currently composed of six (6) Trustees, each of whom is an Independent Trustee. In addition to five (5) regularly scheduled meetings per year, the Independent Trustees meet regularly in executive sessions among themselves and with their counsel to consider a variety of matters affecting the Trust. These sessions generally occur prior to, or during, scheduled Board meetings and at such other times as the Independent Trustees may deem necessary. Each Trustee attended at least 75% of the total number of meetings of the Board in the year ending December 31, 2017. As discussed in further detail below, the Board has established two (2) standing committees to assist the Board in performing its oversight responsibilities.

The Board has determined that the Board's leadership structure is appropriate in light of the characteristics and circumstances of the Trust and each of the funds in the Fund Complex, including factors such as the number of series or portfolios that comprise the Trust and the Fund Complex, the variety of asset classes those series reflect, the net assets of the Fund, the committee structure of the Trust, and the management, distribution and other service arrangements of the Fund. In connection with its determination, the Board considered that the Board is comprised of only Independent Trustees, and thus the Chairperson of the Board and the Chairperson of each Board committee is an Independent Trustee. In addition, to further align the Independent Trustees interests with those of Fund shareholders, the Board has, among other things, adopted a policy requiring each Independent Trustee to maintain a minimum direct or indirect investment in the funds.

The Chairperson presides at all meetings of the Board and participates in the preparation of the agenda for such meetings. He also serves as a liaison with management, service providers, officers, attorneys, and the other Independent Trustees generally between meetings. The Chairperson may also perform other such functions as may be delegated by the Board from time to time. The Independent Trustees believe that the Chairperson's independence facilitates meaningful dialogue between the Adviser and the Independent Trustees. Except for any duties specified herein or pursuant to the Trust's charter document, the designation of Chairperson does not impose on such Independent Trustee any duties, obligations or liability that is greater than the duties, obligations or liability imposed on such person as a member of the Board, generally.

The Independent Trustees regularly meet outside the presence of management and are advised by independent legal counsel. The Board has determined that its committees help ensure that the Trust has effective and independent governance and oversight. The Board also believes that its leadership structure facilitates the orderly and efficient flow of information to the Independent Trustees from management of the Trust, including the Adviser.

RISK OVERSIGHT

The Fund and the Trust are subject to a number of risks, including investment, compliance, operational, and valuation risks. Day-to-day risk management functions are within the responsibilities of the Adviser, the Distributor and the other service providers (depending on the nature of the risk) that carry out the Fund's investment management, distribution and business affairs. Each of the Adviser, the Distributor and the other service providers have their own, independent interests and responsibilities in risk management, and their policies and methods of carrying out risk management functions will depend, in part, on their individual priorities, resources and controls.

Risk oversight forms part of the Board's general oversight of the Fund and the Trust and is addressed through various activities of the Board and its Committees. As part of its regular oversight of the Fund and Trust, the Board, directly or through a Committee, meets with representatives of various service providers and reviews reports from, among others, the Adviser, the Distributor, the Chief Compliance Officer of the Fund, and the independent registered public accounting firm for the Fund regarding risks faced by the Fund and relevant risk management functions. The Board, with the assistance of management, reviews investment policies and related risks in connection with its review of the Fund's performance and its evaluation of the nature and quality of the services provided by the The Board has appointed a Chief Compliance Officer for the Fund who oversees the implementation and testing of the Fund's compliance program and reports to the Board regarding compliance matters for the Fund and its principal service providers. The Chief Compliance Officer's designation, removal and compensation must be approved by the Board, including a majority of the Independent Trustees. Material changes to the compliance program are reviewed by and approved by the Board. In addition, as part of the Board's periodic review of the Fund's advisory, distribution and other service provider agreements, the Board may consider risk management aspects of their operations and the functions for which they are responsible, including the manner in which such service providers implement and administer their codes of ethics and related policies and procedures. For certain of its service providers, such as the Adviser and Distributor, the Board also receives reports periodically regarding business continuity and disaster recovery plans, as well as actions being taken to address cybersecurity and other information technology risks. With respect to valuation, the Board approves and periodically reviews valuation policies and procedures applicable to valuing the Fund's shares. The Adviser is responsible for the implementation and day-to-day administration of these valuation policies and procedures and provides reports periodically to the Board regarding these and related matters. In addition, the Board or the Audit Committee of the Board receives reports at least annually from the independent registered public accounting firm for the Fund regarding tests performed by such firm on the valuation of all securities. Reports received from the Adviser and the independent registered public accounting firm assist the Board in performing its oversight function of valuation activities and related risks.

The Board recognizes that not all risks that may affect the Fund and the Trust can be identified, that it may not be practical or cost-effective to eliminate or mitigate certain risks, that it may be necessary to bear certain risks to achieve the Fund's or Trust's goals, and that the processes, procedures and controls employed to address certain risks may be limited in their effectiveness. Moreover, reports received by the Board that may relate to risk management matters are typically summaries of the relevant information. As a result of the foregoing and other factors, the function of the Board with respect to risk management is one of oversight and not active involvement in, or coordination of, day-to-day risk management activities for the Fund or Trust. The Board may, at any time and in its discretion, change the manner in which it conducts its risk oversight role.

TRUSTEE INFORMATION

The Trustees of the Trust, their address, position with the Trust, age and principal occupations during the past five years are set forth below.

TRUSTEE'S NAME, ADDRESS ⁽¹⁾ AND YEAR OF BIRTH	POSITION(S) HELD WITH TRUST, TERM OF OFFICE ⁽²⁾ AND LENGTH OF TIME SERVED	PRINCIPAL OCCUPATION(S) DURING PAST FIVE YEARS	NUMBER OF PORTFOLIOS IN FUND COMPLEX ⁽³⁾ OVERSEEN BY TRUSTEE	OTHER DIRECTORSHIPS HELD OUTSIDE THE FUND COMPLEX ⁽³⁾ DURING THE PAST FIVE YEARS
INDEPENDENT TRUST	EES:			
Jon Lukomnik 1956 (A)(G)	Trustee since March 2006	Managing Partner, Sinclair Capital LLC (consulting firm), 2000 to present; Executive Director, Investor Responsibility Research Center Institute, 2008 to present.	11	Member of the Deloitte Audit Quality Advisory Committee; Chairman of the Advisory Committee of Legion Partners; Member of the Standing Advisory Group to the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board; formerly Chairman of the Board of the New York Classical Theatre; formerly Director of The Governance Fund, LLC.
Jane DiRenzo Pigott 1957 (A)(G)	Trustee since July 2007	Managing Director, R3 Group LLC (consulting firm), 2002 to present.	11	Formerly, Director and Chair of Audit Committee of 3E Company (environmental services); formerly Director of MetLife Investment Funds, Inc.
Wayne H. Shaner 1947 (A)(G)	Trustee since March 2006	Managing Partner, Rockledge Partners LLC, 2003 to present (investment adviser); Public Member of the Investment Committee, Maryland State Retirement System, 1991 to 2014.	11	Director, The Torray Funds (1 portfolio), since 1993 (Chairman of the Board since December 2005).
R. Alastair Short 1953 (A)(G)	Trustee since June 2004; Currently, Vice Chairperson of the Board and Chairperson of the Audit Committee	President, Apex Capital Corporation (personal investment vehicle), January 1988 to present; Vice Chairman, W.P. Stewart & Co., Ltd. (asset management firm), September 2007 to September 2008.	67	Chairman and Independent Director, EULAV Asset Management (January 2011 to present); Independent Director, Tremont offshore funds (June 2009 to present; Director, Kenyon Review.
Richard D. Stamberger 1959 (A)(G)	Trustee since 1995; Currently, Chairperson of the Board	Director, President and CEO, SmartBrief, Inc. (business media company), 1999 to present.	67	Director, SmartBrief, Inc.; Director, Food and Friends, Inc.

TRUSTEE'S NAME, ADDRESS ⁽¹⁾ AND YEAR OF BIRTH	POSITION(S) HELD WITH TRUST, TERM OF OFFICE ⁽²⁾ AND LENGTH OF TIME SERVED	PRINCIPAL OCCUPATION(S) DURING PAST FIVE YEARS	NUMBER OF PORTFOLIOS IN FUND COMPLEX ⁽³⁾ OVERSEEN BY TRUSTEE	OTHER DIRECTORSHIPS HELD OUTSIDE THE FUND COMPLEX ⁽³⁾ DURING THE PAST FIVE YEARS
INDEPENDENT TRUSTE	EES:			
Robert L. Stelzl 1945 (A)(G)	Trustee since July 2007; Currently, Chairperson of the Governance Committee	Co-Trustee, the estate of Donald Koll, 2012 to present; Trustee, Robert D. MacDonald Trust, 2015 to present; Trustee, GH Insurance Trusts, 2012 to present; Trustee, Joslyn Family Trusts, 2003 to 2014; President, Rivas Capital, Inc. (real estate property management services company), 2004 to December 2014.	11	Director and Chairman, Brookfield Properties, Inc. and Brookfield Residential Properties, Inc.

- (1) The address for each Trustee and officer is 666 Third Avenue, 9th Floor, New York, New York 10017.
- (2) Each Trustee serves until resignation, death, retirement or removal. The Board established a mandatory retirement policy applicable to all Independent Trustees, which provides that Independent Trustees shall resign from the Board on December 31 of the year such Trustee reaches the age of 75.
- (3) The Fund Complex consists of VanEck Funds, VanEck VIP Trust and VanEck Vectors ETF Trust.
- (A) Member of the Audit Committee.
- (G) Member of the Governance Committee.

Set forth below is additional information relating to the professional experience, attributes and skills of each Trustee relevant to such individual's qualifications to serve as a Trustee:

Jon Lukomnik has extensive business and financial experience, particularly in the investment management industry. He currently serves as: Managing Partner of Sinclair Capital LLC, a consulting firm to the investment management industry; Executive Director for Investor Responsibility Research Center Institute, a not-for-profit organization that funds research on corporate responsibility and investing; a member of Deloitte LLP's Audit Quality Advisory Council; chairman of the Advisory Committee of Legion Partners Asset Management, a registered investment advisor that provides investment management and consulting services to various institutional clients; and a member of the Standing Advisory Group to the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board.

Jane DiRenzo Pigott has extensive business and financial experience and serves as Managing Director of R3 Group LLC, a firm specializing in providing leadership, change and diversity/inclusion consulting services. Ms. Pigott has prior experience as an independent trustee of other mutual funds and previously served as chair of the global Environmental Law practice group at Winston & Strawn LLP.

Wayne H. Shaner has extensive business and financial experience, particularly in the investment management industry. He currently serves as the Managing Partner of Rockledge Partners LLC, a registered investment adviser and previously served as a Public Member of the Investment Committee of the Maryland State Retirement System from 1991 to 2014. Mr. Shaner also has experience as an independent trustee of another mutual fund complex.

Alastair Short has extensive business and financial experience, particularly in the investment management industry. He has served as a president, board member or executive officer of various businesses, including asset management and private equity investment firms. Mr. Short also serves as an independent director of an offshore investment company.

Richard D. Stamberger has extensive business and financial experience and serves as the president, chief executive officer and board member of SmartBrief Inc., a media company. Mr. Stamberger has experience as a member of the board of directors of numerous not-for-profit organizations and has 20 years of experience as a member of the Board of the Trust.

Robert L. Stelzl has extensive business and financial experience, particularly in the investment management and real estate industries. He currently serves as a court-appointed trustee for a number of family trusts for which he provides investment management services.

The forgoing information regarding the experience, qualifications, attributes and skills of each Trustee is provided pursuant to requirements of the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"), and does not constitute holding out of the Board or any Trustee as having any special expertise or experience, and shall not impose any greater responsibility or liability on any such person or on the Board by reason thereof.

COMMITTEE STRUCTURE

The Board has established a standing Audit Committee and a standing Governance Committee to assist the Board in the oversight and direction of the business and affairs of the Trust. Each Committee is comprised of all of the members of the Board, all of whom are Independent Trustees.

Audit Committee. This Committee met three times during 2017. The duties of this Committee include meeting with representatives of the Trust's independent registered public accounting firm to review fees, services, procedures, conclusions and recommendations of independent registered public accounting firms and to discuss the Trust's system of internal controls. Thereafter, the Committee reports to the Board the Committee's findings and recommendations concerning internal accounting matters as well as its recommendation for retention or dismissal of the auditing firm. Mr. Short has served as the Chairperson of the Audit Committee since January 1, 2006. Except for any duties specified herein or pursuant to the Trust's charter document, the designation of Chairperson of the Audit Committee does not impose on such Independent Trustee any duties, obligations or liability that is greater than the duties, obligations or liability imposed on such person as a member of the Board, generally.

Governance Committee. This Committee met four times during 2017. The duties of this Committee include consideration of recommendations on nominations for Trustees, review of the composition of the Board, and recommendations of meetings, compensation and similar matters. In addition, on an annual basis, the Governance Committee conducts an evaluation of the performance of the Board and its Committees, including the effectiveness of the Board's Committee structure and the number of funds on whose board each Trustee serves. When considering potential nominees for election to the Board and to fill vacancies occurring on the Board, where shareholder approval is not required, and as part of the annual self-evaluation, the Governance Committee reviews the mix of skills and other relevant experiences of the Trustees. Currently, Mr. Stelzl serves as the Chairperson of the Governance Committee.

The Independent Trustees shall, when identifying candidates for the position of Independent Trustee, consider candidates recommended by a shareholder of the Fund if such recommendation provides sufficient background information concerning the candidate and evidence that the candidate is willing to serve as an Independent Trustee if selected, and is received in a sufficiently timely manner. Shareholders should address recommendations in writing to the attention of the Governance Committee, c/o the Secretary of the Trust at 666 Third Avenue, 9th Floor, New York, NY 10017. The Secretary shall retain copies of any shareholder recommendations which meet the foregoing requirements for a period of not more than 12 months following receipt. The Secretary shall have no obligation to acknowledge receipt of any shareholder recommendations.

OFFICER INFORMATION

The executive officers of the Trust, their age and address, the positions they hold with the Trust, their term of office and length of time served and their principal business occupations during the past five years are shown below.

OFFICER'S NAME, ADDRESS ⁽¹⁾ AND YEAR OF BIRTH	POSITION(S) HELD WITH TRUST	TERM OF OFFICE AND LENGTH OF TIME SERVED ⁽²⁾	PRINCIPAL OCCUPATIONS DURING THE PAST FIVE YEARS
Matthew A. Babinsky, 1983	Assistant Vice President and Assistant Secretary	Since 2016	Assistant Vice President, Assistant General Counsel and Assistant Secretary of the Adviser, Van Eck Securities Corporation (VESC) and Van Eck Absolute Return Advisers VEARA (since 2016); Associate, Clifford Chance US LLP (October 2011 to April 2016); Officer of other investment companies advised by the Adviser.
Russell G. Brennan, 1964	Assistant Vice President and Assistant Treasurer	Since 2008	Assistant Vice President of the Adviser (since 2008); Officer of other investment companies advised by the Adviser.
Charles T. Cameron, 1960	Vice President	Since 1996	Director of Trading (since 1995) and Portfolio Manager (since 1997) for the Adviser; Officer of other investment companies advised by the Adviser.
John J. Crimmins, 1957	Vice President, Treasurer, Chief Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer	Since 2009 (Treasurer); since 2012 (Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer)	Vice President of Portfolio Administration of the Adviser (since 2009); Vice President of Van Eck Securities Corporation (VESC) and Van Eck Absolute Return Advisers (VEARA) (since 2009); Officer of other investment companies advised by the Adviser.
F. Michael Gozzillo 1965	Chief Compliance Officer	Since January 2018	Vice President and Chief Compliance Officer of the Adviser, Van Eck Associates Corporation and VEARA (since January 2018); Chief Compliance Officer, City National Rochdale, LLC and City National Rochdale Funds (December 2012 to January 2018); Officer of other investment companies advised by the Adviser.
Susan C. Lashley, 1955	Vice President	Since 1998	Vice President of the Adviser and VESC; Officer of other investment companies advised by the Adviser.
Laura I. Martínez, 1980	Vice President (since 2016) and Assistant Secretary	Since 2008	Vice President (since 2016), Associate General Counsel and Assistant Secretary of the Adviser, VESC and VEARA (since 2008); Officer of other investment companies advised by the Adviser.
James Parker, 1969	Assistant Treasurer	Since 2014	Manager, Portfolio Administration of the Adviser, VESC and VEARA (since 2010); Vice President of J.P. Morgan Financial Reporting and Fund Administration (2002 – 2010).
Jonathan R. Simon, 1974	Senior Vice President (since 2016), Secretary and Chief Legal Officer	Since 2006 (Vice President and until 2014, also Assistant Secretary); since 2014 (Secretary and Chief Legal Officer)	Senior Vice President (since 2016), General Counsel and Secretary (since 2014) of the Adviser, VESC and VEARA; Associate General Counsel and Assistant Secretary of the Adviser, VESC and VEARA (2006 - 2014); Officer of other investment companies advised by the Adviser.

OFFICER'S NAME, ADDRESS ⁽¹⁾ AND YEAR OF BIRTH	POSITION(S) HELD WITH TRUST	TERM OF OFFICE AND LENGTH OF TIME SERVED ⁽²⁾	PRINCIPAL OCCUPATIONS DURING THE PAST FIVE YEARS
Jan F. van Eck, 1963	Chief Executive Officer and President	Since 2005 (serves as Chief Executive Officer and President since 2010, prior thereto, served as Executive Vice President)	President, Director and Owner of the Adviser (since July 1993); Executive Vice President of the Adviser (January 1985 - October 2010); Director (since November 1985), President (since October 2010) and Executive Vice President (June 1991 - October 2010) of VESC; Director and President of VEARA (since May 1997); Trustee (since 2006), President and Chief Executive Officer of VanEck Vectors ETF Trust (since 2009); Officer of other investment companies advised by the Adviser.

⁽¹⁾ The address for each Executive Officer is 666 Third Avenue, 9th Floor, New York, NY 10017.

TRUSTEE SHARE OWNERSHIP

For each Trustee, the dollar range of equity securities beneficially owned by the Trustee in the Fund and in all registered investment companies advised by the Adviser or its affiliates ("Family of Investment Companies") that are overseen by the Trustee is shown below.

Name of Trustee	Dollar Range of Equity Securities in the Fund (As of December 31, 2017)*	Aggregate Dollar Range of Equity Securities in all Registered Investment Companies Overseen By Trustee In Family of Investment Companies (As of December 31, 2017)*
Jon Lukomnik	None	Over \$100,000
Jane DiRenzo Pigott	None	Over \$100,000
Wayne H. Shaner	None	Over \$100,000
R. Alastair Short	None	\$50,001 - \$100,000
Richard D. Stamberger	None	Over \$100,000
Robert L. Stelzl	None	Over \$100,000

^{*} Includes shares which may be deemed to be beneficially owned through the Trustee Deferred Compensation Plan.

As of March 31, 2018, all of the Trustees and Officers, as a group, owned less than 1% of the Fund and each class of the Fund.

As to each Independent Trustee and his/her immediate family members, no person owned beneficially or of record securities in an investment manager or principal underwriter of the Fund, or a person (other than a registered investment company) directly or indirectly controlling, controlled by or under common control with the investment manager or principal underwriter of the Fund.

2017 COMPENSATION TABLE

The Trustees are paid for services rendered to the Trust and VanEck VIP Trust (the "VanEck Trusts"), each a registered investment company managed by the Adviser or its affiliates, which are allocated to each series of the VanEck Trusts based on their average daily net assets. Effective January 1, 2013, each Independent Trustee is paid an annual retainer of \$60,000, a per meeting fee of \$10,000 for quarterly meetings of the Board and a per meeting fee of \$5,000 for special telephonic Board meetings. Effective January 1, 2015, the VanEck Trusts pay the Chairperson of the Board an annual retainer of \$30,000, the Chairperson of the Audit Committee an annual retainer of \$15,000 and the

⁽²⁾ Officers are elected yearly by the Board.

Chairperson of the Governance Committee an annual retainer of \$15,000. Effective December 15, 2017, each Independent Trustee is paid \$10,000 per special in person Board meeting. The VanEck Trusts also reimburse each Trustee for travel and other out-of-pocket expenses incurred in attending such meetings. No pension or retirement benefits are accrued as part of Trustee compensation.

The table below shows the compensation paid to the Trustees for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017. Annual Trustee fees may be reviewed periodically and changed by the Board.

	Jon Lukomnik ⁽¹⁾	Jane DiRenzo Pigott ⁽²⁾	Wayne H. Shaner ⁽³⁾	R. Alastair Short	Richard D. Stamberger ⁽⁴⁾	Robert L. Stelzl ⁽⁵⁾
Aggregate Compensation from the VanEck Trusts	\$126,981	\$126,386	\$125,254	\$140,000	\$155,703	\$141,141
Aggregate Deferred Compensation from the VanEck Trusts	\$62,500	\$0	\$20,000	\$0	\$15,500	\$0
Pension or Retirement Benefits Accrued as Part of the VanEck Trusts' Expenses	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Estimated Annual Benefits Upon Retirement	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total Compensation From the VanEck Trusts and the Fund Complex ⁽⁶⁾ Paid to Trustee	\$126,981	\$126,386	\$125,254	\$329,500	\$324,386	\$141,141

- (1) As of December 31, 2017, the value of Mr. Lukomnik's account under the deferred compensation plan was \$837,146.
- (2) As of December 31, 2017, the value of Ms. Pigott's account under the deferred compensation plan was \$562,391.
- (3) As of December 31, 2017, the value of Mr. Shaner's account under the deferred compensation plan was \$113,225.
- (4) As of December 31, 2017, the value of Mr. Stamberger's account under the deferred compensation plan was \$1,237,071.
- (5) As of December 31, 2017, the value of Mr. Stelzl's account under the deferred compensation plan was \$469,366.
- (6) The "Fund Complex" consists of the VanEck Trusts and VanEck Vectors ETF Trust.

PRINCIPAL SHAREHOLDERS

Principal Holders Ownership

As of March 31, 2018, shareholders of record of 5% or more of the outstanding shares of each class of the Fund were as follows:

CLASS	NAME AND ADDRESS OF OWNER	PERCENTAGE OF CLASS OF FUND OWNED
Class S	Riversource Life Insurance Company Attn: Investment Accounting 10468 Ameriprise Financial Ctr. Minneapolis, MN 55474-0001	74.24%
Class S	Jefferson National Life Insurance Co. Attn: Separate Accounts 10350 Ormsby Park Pl., Ste. 600 Loiusville, KY 40223-6175	16.41%

Control Person Ownership

As of March 31, 2018, a shareholder who may be deemed to be a "control person" (as that term is defined in the 1940 Act) because the shareholder owns of record more than 25% of the outstanding shares of the Fund by virtue of its fiduciary roles with respect to its clients or otherwise, is shown below. A control person may be able to facilitate shareholder approval of proposals it approves and to impede shareholder approval of proposals it opposes. If a control person's record ownership of the Fund's outstanding shares exceeds 50%, then, for certain shareholder proposals, such control person may be able to approve, or prevent approval, of such proposals without regard to votes by other Fund shareholders.

FUND

NAME AND ADDRESS OF OWNER

PERCENTAGE OF FUND OWNED

74.24%

Riversource Life Insurance Company Attn: Investment Accounting 10468 Ameriprise Financial Ctr Minneapolis, MN 55474-0001

PROXY VOTING POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

The Fund's proxy voting record is available upon request and on the SEC's website at http://www.sec.gov. Proxies for the Fund's portfolio securities are voted in accordance with the Adviser's proxy voting policies and procedures, which are set forth in Appendix A to this SAI.

The Trust is required to disclose annually the Fund's complete proxy voting record on Form N-PX covering the period July 1 through June 30 and file it with the SEC no later than August 31. Form N-PX for the Fund is available through the Fund's website, at vaneck.com, or by writing to 666 Third Avenue, 9th Floor, New York, New York 10017. The Fund's Form N-PX is also available on the SEC's website at www.sec.gov.

POTENTIAL CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The Adviser (and its principals, affiliates or employees) may serve as investment adviser to other client accounts and conduct investment activities for their own accounts. Such "Other Clients" may have investment objectives or may implement investment strategies similar to those of the Fund. When the Adviser implements investment strategies for Other Clients that are similar or directly contrary to the positions taken by the Fund, the prices of the Fund's securities may be negatively affected. For example, when purchase or sales orders for the Fund are aggregated with those of other funds and/or Other Clients and allocated among them, the price that the Fund pays or receives may be more in the case of a purchase or less in a sale than if the Adviser served as adviser to only the Fund. When Other Clients are selling a security that the Fund owns, the price of that security may decline as a result of the sales. The compensation that the Adviser receives from other clients may be higher than the compensation paid by the Fund to the Adviser. The Adviser does not believe that its activities materially disadvantage the Fund. The Adviser has implemented procedures to monitor trading across the Fund and its Other Clients.

CODE OF ETHICS

The Fund, the Adviser and the Distributor have each adopted a Code of Ethics pursuant to Rule 17j-1 under the 1940 Act ("Rule 17j-1"). Such Codes of Ethics require, among other things, that "access persons" (as defined in Rule 17j-1) conduct personal securities transactions in a manner that avoids any

actual or potential conflict of interest or any abuse of a position of trust and responsibility. The Codes of Ethics allow such access persons to invest in securities that may be purchased and held by the Fund, provided such investments are done consistently with the provisions of the Codes of Ethics.

PURCHASE OF SHARES

The Fund may invest in securities or futures contracts listed on foreign exchanges which trade on Saturdays or other customary United States national business holidays (*i.e.*, days on which the Fund is not open for business). Consequently, since the Fund will compute its net asset values only Monday through Friday, exclusive of national business holidays, the net asset values of shares of the Fund may be significantly affected on days when an investor has no access to the Fund. The sale of shares will be suspended during any period when the determination of net asset value is suspended, and may be suspended by the Board whenever the Board judges it is in the Fund's best interest to do so. Certificates for shares of the Fund will not be issued.

VALUATION OF SHARES

The net asset value per share of the Fund is computed by dividing the value of all of the Fund's securities plus cash and other assets, less liabilities, by the number of shares outstanding. The net asset value per share is computed as of the close of the NYSE, usually 4:00 p.m. New York time, Monday through Friday, exclusive of national business holidays. The Fund will be closed on the following national business holidays: New Year's Day, Martin Luther King Jr. Day, Presidents' Day, Good Friday, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day and Christmas Day (or the days on which these holidays are observed).

Shares of the Fund are sold at the public offering price, which is determined once each day the Fund is open for business and is the net asset value per share. The net asset values need not be computed on a day in which no orders to purchase, sell or redeem shares of the Fund have been received.

The Fund's investments are generally valued based on market quotations which may be based on quotes obtained from a quotation reporting system, established market makers, broker dealers or by an independent pricing service. Short-term debt investments having a maturity of 60 days or less are valued at amortized cost, which approximates the fair value of the security. Assets or liabilities denominated in currencies other than the U.S. dollar are converted into U.S. dollars at the current market rates on the date of valuation as quoted by one or more sources. When market quotations are not readily available for a portfolio security or other asset, or, in the opinion of the Adviser, are deemed unreliable, the Fund will use the security's or asset's "fair value" as determined in good faith in accordance with the Fund's Fair Value Pricing Policies and Procedures, which have been approved by the Board. As a general principle, the current fair value of a security or other asset is the amount which the Fund might reasonably expect to receive for the security or asset upon its current sale. The Fund's Pricing Committee, whose members are selected by the senior management of the Adviser and reported to the Board, is responsible for recommending fair value procedures to the Board and for administering the process used to arrive at fair value prices. Factors that may cause the Fund's Pricing Committee to fair value a security include, but are not limited to: (1) market quotations are not readily available because a portfolio security is not traded in a public market, trading in the security has been suspended, or the principal market in which the security trades is closed, (2) trading in a portfolio security is limited or suspended and not resumed prior to the time at which the Fund calculates its NAV, (3) the market for the relevant security is thin, or the price for the security is "stale" because its price has not changed for 5 consecutive business days, (4) the Adviser determines that a market quotation is not reliable, for example, because price movements are highly volatile and cannot be verified by a reliable alternative pricing source, or (5) a significant event affecting the value of a portfolio security is determined to have occurred between the time of the market quotation provided for a portfolio security and the time at which the Fund calculates its NAV.

In determining the fair value of securities, the Pricing Committee will consider, among other factors, the fundamental analytical data relating to the security, the nature and duration of any restrictions on the disposition of the security, and the forces influencing the market in which the security is traded.

Foreign equity securities in which the Fund invests may be traded in markets that close before the time that the Fund calculates its NAV. Foreign equity securities are normally priced based upon the market quotation of such securities as of the close of their respective principal markets, as adjusted to reflect the Adviser's determination of the impact of events, such as a significant movement in the U.S. markets occurring subsequent to the close of such markets but prior to the time at which the Fund calculates its NAV. In such cases, the Pricing Committee may apply a fair valuation formula to those foreign equity securities based on the Committee's determination of the effect of the U.S. significant event with respect to each local market.

Certain of the Fund's portfolio securities are valued by an independent pricing service approved by the Board. The independent pricing service may utilize an automated system incorporating a model based on multiple parameters, including a security's local closing price (in the case of foreign securities), relevant general and sector indices, currency fluctuations, and trading in depositary receipts and futures, if applicable, and/or research evaluations by its staff, in determining what it believes is the fair valuation of the portfolio securities valued by such independent pricing service.

There can be no assurance that the Fund could purchase or sell a portfolio security or other asset at the price used to calculate the Fund's NAV. Because of the inherent uncertainty in fair valuations, and the various factors considered in determining value pursuant to the Fund's fair value procedures, there can be material differences between a fair value price at which a portfolio security or other asset is being carried and the price at which it is purchased or sold. Furthermore, changes in the fair valuation of portfolio securities or other assets may be less frequent, and of greater magnitude, than changes in the price of portfolio securities or other assets valued by an independent pricing service, or based on market quotations.

TAXES

This section discusses certain U.S. federal income tax issues concerning this portfolio. This discussion does not purport to be complete or to deal with all aspects of federal income taxation that may be relevant to shareholders in light of their specific circumstances. This summary is based on the provisions of the Code, applicable U.S. Treasury regulations, administrative pronouncements of the IRS and judicial decisions in effect as of the date of this SAI. Those authorities may be changed, possibly retroactively, or may be subject to differing interpretations so as to result in U.S. federal income tax consequences different from those summarized herein. Prospective investors should consult their own tax advisers with regard to the federal tax consequences of the purchase, sale, or ownership of shares of this portfolio, in addition to the tax consequences arising under the laws of any state, foreign country or other taxing jurisdiction.

The Fund has elected and intends to operate in a manner that will permit it to qualify to be treated each taxable year as a "regulated investment company" under Subchapter M of the Code. To so qualify, the Fund must, among other things, (a) derive at least 90% of its gross income from dividends, interest, payments with respect to securities loans, gains from the sale or other disposition of stock, securities or foreign currencies, or other income (including gains from options, futures or forward contracts) derived with respect to its business of investing in such stock, securities or currencies and (b) satisfy certain diversification requirements.

As a regulated investment company, the Fund will not be subject to federal income tax on its net investment income and capital gain net income (net long-term capital gains in excess of net short-term capital losses) that it distributes to shareholders if at least 90% of its investment company taxable income for the taxable year is distributed. However, if for any taxable year the Fund does not satisfy the requirements of Subchapter M of the Code, all of its taxable income will be subject to tax at the applicable corporate income tax rates without any deduction for distributions to shareholders and such distributions

will be taxable to shareholders as dividend income to the extent of the Fund's current or accumulated earnings or profits. In lieu of potential disqualification, the Fund is permitted to pay a tax for certain failures to satisfy the above requirements, which, in general, are limited to those due to reasonable cause and not willful neglect.

The Fund serves as the underlying investment for variable annuity contracts and variable life insurance policies ("Variable Contracts") issued through separate accounts of life insurance companies that may or may not be affiliated. In addition to the diversification requirements under Subchapter M of the Code, Variable Contracts are subject to more stringent diversification rules pursuant to Section 817 of the Code. Variable Contracts will lose their favorable tax treatment should the underlying investments fail to meet the diversification requirements of Section 817(h). Generally, Section 817(h) and applicable regulatory guidelines state that in order to maintain diversification requirements, a separate account, or segregated asset account, may not invest more than 55% of the value of its total assets in a single investment, no more than 70% in any two investments, no more than 80% in any three investments and not more than 90% in any four investments. For the purpose of these restrictions, multiple investments in a single issuer constitute a single investment. Each United States government agency or instrumentality, however, is treated as a separate issuer. The Fund is structured so that a segregated account investing in the Fund can satisfy these diversification requirements by taking into account a pro rata portion of each asset of the Fund, rather than treating the Fund as a single investment. If the Fund fails to qualify as a registered investment company, the Section 817 diversification requirements may not be satisfied, and the variable contracts may be adversely affected. Additionally, in order to maintain the tax deferral of a separate account, the contract holder may not be treated as having control of the underlying investments in the account.

With respect to foreign securities, foreign taxes may be imposed on these investments by the applicable foreign tax authority regardless of any tax deferred or other status granted by the Code.

The Adviser shall manage this portfolio with the intention of complying with these diversification requirements such that the variable contracts do not lose their favorable tax status. It is possible, however, that in order to comply with these tax requirements, less desirable investment decisions shall be made which may affect the investment performance of the portfolio.

Subsidiary. The Fund intends to invest a portion of its assets in the Subsidiary, which will be classified as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes. The Fund has received a private letter ruling from the IRS that concludes that income from the Fund's investment in a subsidiary that is structured substantially similarly to the Subsidiary will constitute qualifying income for purposes of Subchapter M of the Code. However, in September 2016, the IRS issued proposed regulations that would generally treat the Fund's income from the Subsidiary as qualifying income only to the extent the Subsidiary distributes its income to the Fund each year. If finalized in their current form, these regulations would override the holding of the private letter ruling received by the Fund and would allow the Fund to treat its income with respect to the Subsidiary as qualifying income only to the extent the Fund receives a distribution from the Subsidiary each year.

A foreign corporation, such as the Subsidiary, will generally not be subject to U.S. federal income taxation unless it is deemed to be engaged in a U.S. trade or business. It is expected that the Subsidiary will conduct its activities in a manner so as to meet the requirements of a safe harbor under Section 864(b)(2) of the Code under which the Subsidiary may engage in trading in stocks or securities or certain commodities under certain circumstances without being deemed to be engaged in a U.S. trade or business. However, if certain of the Subsidiary's activities were determined not to be of the type described in the safe harbor (which the Fund does not expect), then the activities of such Subsidiary may constitute a U.S. trade or business, or be taxed as such.

In general, foreign corporations, such as the Subsidiary, that do not conduct a U.S. trade or business are nonetheless subject to tax at a flat rate of 30 percent (or lower tax treaty rate), generally payable through withholding, on the gross amount of certain U.S.-source income that is not effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business. There is presently no tax treaty in force between the U.S. and

the Cayman Islands, where the Subsidiary is a resident for U.S. federal income tax purposes, that would reduce this rate of withholding tax. It is not expected that the Subsidiary will derive income subject to such withholding tax.

For U.S. federal income tax purposes, the Subsidiary will be treated as a controlled foreign corporation ("CFC") and the Fund will be treated as a "U.S. shareholder" of the Subsidiary. As a result, the Fund will be required to include in gross income for U.S. federal income tax purposes all of the Subsidiary's "subpart F income," whether or not such income is distributed to the Fund. It is expected that all of the Subsidiary's income will be "subpart F income." The Fund's recognition of the Subsidiary's "subpart F income" will increase the Fund's tax basis in the Subsidiary. Distributions by the Subsidiary to the Fund will be tax-free, to the extent of its previously undistributed "subpart F income," and will correspondingly reduce the Fund's tax basis in the Subsidiary. "Subpart F income" is generally treated as ordinary income, regardless of the character of the Subsidiary's underlying income. If a net loss is realized by the Subsidiary, such loss is not generally available to offset the income earned by the Subsidiary's parent Fund.

DESCRIPTION OF THE TRUST

The Trust is an open-end management investment company organized as a "business trust" under the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts on January 7, 1987. The Trust commenced operations on September 7, 1989. On April 12, 1995, Van Eck Investment Trust changed its name to Van Eck Worldwide Insurance Trust. On May 1, 2010, Van Eck Worldwide Insurance Trust changed its name to Van Eck VIP Trust. On May 1, 2016, Van Eck VIP Trust changed its name to VanEck VIP Trust.

The Board has the authority to issue an unlimited number of shares of beneficial interest of the Fund, \$.001 par value. The Trust currently consists of four separate series: the Fund, VanEck VIP Emerging Markets Fund, VanEck VIP Global Hard Assets Fund and VanEck VIP Unconstrained Emerging Markets Bond Fund.

The Fund is classified as a non-diversified fund under the 1940 Act. A diversified fund is a fund which meets the following requirements: At least 75% of the value of its total assets is represented by cash and cash items (including receivables), Government securities, securities of other investment companies and other securities for the purpose of this calculation limited in respect of any one issuer to an amount not greater than 5% of the value of the Fund's total assets, and to not more than 10% of the outstanding voting securities of such issuer. A non-diversified fund is any fund other than a diversified fund. This means that the Fund at the close of each quarter of its taxable year must, in general, limit its investment in the securities of a single issuer to (i) no more than 25% of its assets, (ii) with respect to 50% of the Fund's assets, no more than 5% of its assets, and (iii) the Fund will not own more than 10% of outstanding voting securities. The Fund is a separate pool of assets of the Trust which is separately managed and which may have a different investment objective from that of another Fund. The Board has the authority, without the necessity of a shareholder vote, to create any number of new series.

Each share of the Fund has equal dividend, redemption and liquidation rights and when issued is fully paid and non-assessable by the Trust. Under the Trust's Master Trust Agreement, as amended (the "Master Trust Agreement"), no annual or regular meeting of shareholders is required. Thus, there will ordinarily be no shareholder meetings unless required by the 1940 Act. The Trust held an initial meeting of shareholders on April 1, 1991, at which shareholders elected the Board, approved the Advisory Agreement and ratified the selection of the Trust's independent registered public accounting firm. The Board is a self-perpetuating body unless and until fewer than 50% of the Trustees, then serving as Trustees, are Trustees who were elected by shareholders. At that time another meeting of shareholders will be called to elect additional Trustees. On any matter submitted to the shareholders, the holder of each Trust share is entitled to one vote per share (with proportionate voting for fractional shares). Under the Master Trust Agreement, any Trustee may be removed by vote of two-thirds of the outstanding Trust shares, and holders of ten percent or more of the outstanding shares of the Trust can require the Board to call a meeting of shareholders for purposes of voting on the removal of one or more trustees.

Shareholders of the Fund are entitled to vote matters affecting the Fund (such as the election of Trustees and ratification of the selection of the Trust's independent registered public accounting firm). On matters affecting an individual Fund, a separate vote of that Fund is required. Shareholders of the Fund are not entitled to vote on any matter not affecting that Fund. In accordance with the 1940 Act, under certain circumstances, the Trust will assist shareholders in communicating with other shareholders in connection with calling a special meeting of shareholders. The insurance company separate accounts, as the sole shareholders of the Fund, have the right to vote Fund shares at any meeting of shareholders. However, the Contracts may provide that the separate accounts will vote Fund shares in accordance with instructions received from Contract holders.

Under Massachusetts law, the shareholders of the Trust could, under certain circumstances, be held personally liability for the obligations of the Trust. However, the Master Trust Agreement disclaims shareholder liability for acts or obligations of the Trust and requires that notice of such disclaimer be given in each agreement, obligation or instrument entered into or executed by the Trust or the Trustees. The Master Trust Agreement provides for indemnification out of the Trust's property of all losses and expenses of any shareholder held personally liable for the obligations of the Trust. Thus, the risk of a shareholder incurring financial loss on account of shareholder liability is limited to circumstances in which the Trust itself would be unable to meet its obligations. The Adviser believes that, in view of the above, the risk of personal liability to shareholders is remote.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Custodian. State Street Bank and Trust Company, One Lincoln Street, Boston, MA 02111, is the custodian of the Trust's portfolio securities, cash, coins and bullion. The Custodian is authorized, upon the approval of the Trust, to establish credits or debits in dollars or foreign currencies with, and to cause portfolio securities of the Fund to be held by its overseas branches or subsidiaries, and foreign banks and foreign securities depositories which qualify as eligible foreign custodians under the rules adopted by the SEC.

Transfer Agent. DST Systems, Inc., 210 West 10th Street, 8^{th} Floor, Kansas City, MO 64105, serves as transfer agent for the Trust.

Independent Registered *Public Accounting Firm.* Ernst & Young LLP, Five Times Square, New York, NY 10036, serves as independent registered public accounting firm for the Trust.

Counsel. Stradley Ronon Stevens and Young LLP, 2005 Market Street, Suite 2600, Philadelphia, PA 19103, serves as counsel to the Trust.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The audited financial statements of the Fund for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017 are incorporated by reference from the Fund's Annual Report to shareholders, which is available at no charge by visiting the VanEck website at vaneck.com, or upon written or telephone request to the Trust at the address or telephone number set forth on the first page of this SAI.

APPENDIX A

ADVISER'S PROXY VOTING POLICIES

VANECK PROXY VOTING POLICIES

VanEck (the "Adviser" or "VanEck") has adopted the following policies and procedures which are reasonably designed to ensure that proxies are voted in a manner that is consistent with the best interests of its clients in accordance with its fiduciary duties and Rule 206(4)-6 under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940. When an adviser has been granted proxy voting authority by a client, the adviser owes its clients the duties of care and loyalty in performing this service on their behalf. The duty of care requires the adviser to monitor corporate actions and vote client proxies. The duty of loyalty requires the adviser to cast the proxy votes in a manner that is consistent with the best interests of the client.

Rule 206(4)-6 also requires the Adviser to disclose information about the proxy voting procedures to its clients and to inform clients how to obtain information about how their proxies were voted. Additionally, Rule 204-2 under the Advisers Act requires the Adviser to maintain certain proxy voting records.

An adviser that exercises voting authority without complying with Rule 206(4)-6 will be deemed to have engaged in a "fraudulent, deceptive, or manipulative" act, practice or course of business within the meaning of Section 206(4) of the Advisers Act.

The Adviser intends to vote all proxies in accordance with applicable rules and regulations, and in the best interests of clients without influence by real or apparent conflicts of interest. To assist in its responsibility for voting proxies and the overall voting process, the Adviser has engaged an independent third party proxy voting specialist, Glass Lewis & Co., LLC. The services provided by Glass Lewis include in-depth research, global issuer analysis, and voting recommendations as well as vote execution, reporting and recordkeeping.

Resolving Material Conflicts of Interest

When a material conflict of interest exists, proxies will be voted in the following manner:

- 1. Strict adherence to the Glass Lewis guidelines, or
- 2. The potential conflict will be disclosed to the client:
 - A. with a request that the client vote the proxy,
 - B. with a recommendation that the client engage another party to determine how the proxy should be voted or
 - C. if the foregoing are not acceptable to the client, disclosure of how VanEck intends to vote and a written consent to that vote by the client.

Any deviations from the foregoing voting mechanisms must be approved by the Chief Compliance Officer with a written explanation of the reason for the deviation.

A material conflict of interest means the existence of a business relationship between a portfolio company or an affiliate and the Adviser, any affiliate or subsidiary, or an "affiliated person" of a VanEck mutual fund. Examples of when a material conflict of interest exists include a situation where the adviser provides significant investment advisory, brokerage or other services to a company whose management is soliciting proxies; an officer of the Adviser serves on the board of a charitable organization that receives charitable contributions from the portfolio company and the charitable organization is a client of the Adviser; a portfolio company that is a significant selling agent of the Adviser's products and services solicits proxies; a broker-dealer or insurance company that controls 5% or more of the Adviser's assets solicits proxies; the Adviser serves as an investment adviser to the pension or other investment account of the portfolio company; the Adviser and the portfolio company have a lending relationship. In each of these situations voting against management may cause the Adviser a loss of revenue or other benefit.

Client Inquiries

All inquiries by clients as to how the Adviser has voted proxies must immediately be forwarded to Portfolio Administration.

Disclosure to Clients:

- 1. Notification of Availability of Information
 - a. Client Brochure The Client Brochure or Part II of Form ADV will inform clients that they can obtain information from the Adviser on how their proxies were voted. The Client Brochure or Part II of Form ADV will be mailed to each client annually. The Legal Department will be responsible for coordinating the mailing with Sales/Marketing Departments.
- 2. Availability of Proxy Voting Information
 - a. At the client's request or if the information is not available on the Adviser's website, a hard copy of the account's proxy votes will be mailed to each client.

Recordkeeping Requirements

- 1. VanEck will retain the following documentation and information for each matter relating to a portfolio security with respect to which a client was entitled to vote:
 - a. proxy statements received;
 - b. identifying number for the portfolio security;
 - c. shareholder meeting date;
 - d. brief identification of the matter voted on;
 - e. whether the vote was cast on the matter;
 - f. how the vote was cast (e.g., for or against proposal, or abstain; for or withhold regarding election of directors);
 - g. records of written client requests for information on how the Adviser voted proxies on behalf of the client;

- h. a copy of written responses from the Adviser to any written or oral client request for information on how the Adviser voted proxies on behalf of the client; and any documents prepared by the Adviser that were material to the decision on how to vote or that memorialized the basis for the decision, if such documents were prepared.
- 2. Copies of proxy statements filed on EDGAR, and proxy statements and records of proxy votes maintained with a third party (i.e., proxy voting service) need not be maintained. The third party must agree in writing to provide a copy of the documents promptly upon request.
- 3. If applicable, any document memorializing that the costs of voting a proxy exceed the benefit to the client or any other decision to refrain from voting, and that such abstention was in the client's best interest.
- 4. Proxy voting records will be maintained in an easily accessible place for five years, the first two at the office of the Adviser. Proxy statements on file with EDGAR or maintained by a third party and proxy votes maintained by a third party are not subject to these particular retention requirements.

Voting Foreign Proxies

At times the Adviser may determine that, in the best interests of its clients, a particular proxy should not be voted. This may occur, for example, when the cost of voting a foreign proxy (translation, transportation, etc.) would exceed the benefit of voting the proxy or voting the foreign proxy may cause an unacceptable limitation on the sale of the security. Any such instances will be documented by the Portfolio Manager and reviewed by the Chief Compliance Officer.

Securities Lending

Certain portfolios managed by the Adviser participate in securities lending programs to generate additional revenue. Proxy voting rights generally pass to the borrower when a security is on loan. The Adviser will use its best efforts to recall a security on loan and vote such securities if the Portfolio Manager determines that the proxy involves a material event.

Proxy Voting Policy

The Adviser has reviewed the Glass Lewis Proxy Guidelines ("Guidelines") and has determined that the Guidelines are consistent with the Adviser's proxy voting responsibilities and its fiduciary duty with respect to its clients. The Adviser will review any material amendments to the Guidelines.

While it is the Adviser's policy to generally follow the Guidelines, the Adviser retains the right, on any specific proxy, to vote differently from the Guidelines, if the Adviser believes it is in the best interests of its clients. Any such exceptions will be documented by the Adviser and reviewed by the Chief Compliance Officer.

The portfolio manager or analyst covering the security is responsible for making proxy voting decisions. Portfolio Administration, in conjunction with the portfolio manager and the custodian, is responsible for monitoring corporate actions and ensuring that corporate actions are timely voted.

Insert 2018 Glass Lewis Proxy Voting Guidelines from Command